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            1              THE CHAIRMAN:  Good afternoon.  We'll 

            2   call the meeting of the Water Planning Council for 

            3   Tuesday, March 6, 2018 to order.  

            4              Before we begin, I'd like to introduce 

            5   our newest member of the Water Planning Council 

            6   representing the Office of Policy and Management, 

            7   David Kalafa.  

            8              Would you like to say a few words?  

            9   You're the new undersecretary.  Welcome.  I'm glad 

           10   you're here.

           11              DAVID KALAFA:  Thank you, Jack.  I 

           12   appreciate it.  I'm glad to be here.  As Jack 

           13   indicated, I've just recently been appointed 

           14   undersecretary at OPM.  

           15              A little background.  I've been with 

           16   the state for 30 years, 24 of them at OPM, six of 

           17   them over at DEEP.  And I'm looking forward to 

           18   learning and taking up the challenges of this 

           19   group.  That's about it.  Thank you.  

           20              THE CHAIRMAN:  Welcome.  Glad to have 

           21   you.  

           22              The first order of business is the 

           23   approval of the February 6th transcript.

           24              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So moved.  

           25              LORI MATHIEU:  Second.
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            1              THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion made and seconded 

            2   that the February 6th transcript be approved.  

            3              Any questions on the motion?  

            4              (No response.)

            5              THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, all those in 

            6   favor, signify by saying aye.  

            7              THE COUNCIL:  Aye.  

            8              THE CHAIRMAN:  Opposed?  

            9              (No response.)

           10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion approved.  

           11              Correspondence approved.  And we have a 

           12   big piece of correspondence, which we'll take up 

           13   later, is the proposed quarry expansion, future 

           14   water storage reservoir project prepared by Lenard 

           15   Engineering.  And with your permission, we'll take 

           16   that up later on in the agenda.  

           17              The next one, the State Water Plan 

           18   update, would you like to talk about the 

           19   discussion of the Prezi presentation?  

           20              LORI MATHIEU:  The Prezi presentation, 

           21   as well as the PowerPoint version of our 

           22   presentation.  So our outreach team met a couple 

           23   of times, at least a couple of times, to update 

           24   the presentation that we had previously that we 

           25   were presenting and using during the public 
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            1   comment period.  So a draft has been formed.  

            2   We've put it both in PowerPoint, as well as Prezi 

            3   format.  Prezi format is a new presentation 

            4   format, which I understand many people in the 

            5   group, our other agencies, don't have licenses, 

            6   but, however, are intrigued with the formatting 

            7   and the new way of doing a presentation versus the 

            8   old way of PowerPoint.  So we're going to have two 

            9   versions, one in Prezi, one in PowerPoint.  It is 

           10   still draft.  It's about 95 percent done.  And 

           11   we're just tweaking the last few slides.  So we 

           12   should have something -- I should have something 

           13   to present to the three of you over the next 

           14   couple of days.  

           15              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much for 

           16   that.  I appreciate it.  

           17              Any questions on that?  

           18              (No response.)

           19              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  The State Water 

           20   Plan outreach and the public hearing discussion, 

           21   discussion of next steps.  Unfortunately, Nick is 

           22   at the Capitol today -- there's hearings going on, 

           23   so he has to be up there covering other ground for 

           24   us -- but informs me that basically we're going 

           25   to, from what I understand, is that we would have 




                                       6                         

�


                                                                 


            1   joint hearings by the committees of cognizance to 

            2   look at the water plan and probably after their JF 

            3   deadline.  And then what I'm hearing is that there 

            4   will be some type of resolution brought forward to 

            5   be adopted by the committees of cognizance.  

            6   That's the way I understand it.  

            7              Now, that's subject to change.  That's 

            8   the latest that Nick told me, but we don't have 

            9   any hearing date, per se.  I would suspect that it 

           10   would be the latter part of March, beginning of 

           11   April, just looking at what their schedules are 

           12   right now.  And I would think that as we get 

           13   closer we can discuss it, but I would think that 

           14   we can talk about doing the new presentation to 

           15   the committee, then opening it up for questions.  

           16   I think that's the format.

           17              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  To clarify, Jack.  

           18   One hearing, all four committees?  

           19              THE CHAIRMAN:  Correct.  That's my 

           20   understanding, which makes sense.  

           21              LORI MATHIEU:  Do we know when the JF 

           22   date is?  Anyone?  Betsy?  Lori?    

           23              BETSY GARRA:  Yes.  I think the end of 

           24   March, March 22nd, 23rd, depending on the 

           25   committee.  
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            1              THE CHAIRMAN:  I don't think the JF 

            2   date impacts this.

            3              LORI MATHIEU:  Well, it's after.  

            4              THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, right. 

            5              LORI MATHIEU:  I heard it's after that 

            6   date, so early April possibly.  

            7              THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.  

            8              Okay.  So as I mentioned, Nick 

            9   apologizes.  The only thing he wanted me to 

           10   mention, and I mentioned to David, there is a 

           11   public trust legislation that's kind of floating 

           12   around up there, but there's no -- it's got a 

           13   placeholder right now before the environment 

           14   committee.  That's all I know about it.  Okay?  

           15              LORI MATHIEU:  Do you mind if I mention 

           16   Bill 5151 is an agency bill by Department of 

           17   Public Health requiring small community systems to 

           18   develop asset management plans, fiscal plans, and 

           19   also is a modification to civil penalties and our 

           20   authority for civil penalties.  So that bill is 

           21   out there, and I believe it's up for public 

           22   hearing next week at some point.  So just a note.

           23              THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.  

           24              Okay.  I think next is the Water 

           25   Planing Council Advisory Group.  
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            1              Water Planning Council Advisory Group, 

            2   who would like to give a report?  

            3              JOHN HUDAK:  Sure.  Good afternoon.

            4              THE CHAIRMAN:  Good afternoon. 

            5              JOHN HUDAK:  We have three things to 

            6   talk about.  First is I had a request for a 

            7   membership change to our group, and it's actually 

            8   more of a swap.  Vin Ringrose, who's been probably 

            9   an original member since 2002 representing the 

           10   fisheries member category, he would like to 

           11   relinquish his membership and become the fisheries 

           12   category alternate.  Vin's current alternate is 

           13   Alicea Charamut, and she's interested in being the 

           14   primary member for the fisheries category.  So the 

           15   advisory group voted unanimously to recommend this 

           16   change to the Water Planing Council, so we'd 

           17   appreciate your vote.  

           18              THE CHAIRMAN:  Can I hear a motion to 

           19   that effect?  

           20              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So moved.  

           21              LORI MATHIEU:  I'll second.  

           22              THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion made and seconded 

           23   that we adopt the recommendations put forth by the 

           24   Water Planning Council Advisory Group regarding a 

           25   change in membership.  
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            1              Any questions?  

            2              (No response.)

            3              THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, all those in 

            4   favor signify by saying aye.  

            5              THE COUNCIL:  Aye.  

            6              THE CHAIRMAN:  Opposed?  

            7              (No response.)

            8              THE CHAIRMAN:  The motion carries.

            9              JOHN HUDAK:  Thank you.  

           10              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Congratulations to 

           11   Alicea who's sitting in the back.  

           12              THE CHAIRMAN:  Where is Alicea?  

           13              Congratulations.  

           14              LORI MATHIEU:  Thank you.  

           15              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  We appreciate her 

           16   willingness to step forward.  

           17              JOHN HUDAK:  The second item is just 

           18   more of an FYI.  We're in the process of forming a 

           19   nominating committee.  The advisory group's new 

           20   operational procedures actually require submittal 

           21   of an annual slate of members to the Water 

           22   Planning Council by your October meeting.  So 

           23   we're in the process of forming a five-member 

           24   committee, two out-of-stream, two in-streams, and 

           25   one neutral member.  And this being the first year 
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            1   we're doing this, we'll need to come up with a 

            2   methodology for determining its staggering term 

            3   expirations for the existing members.  The slate 

            4   is going to include all the information we put 

            5   down on individual members, including their 

            6   categories, whether they're in-stream, 

            7   out-of-stream or neutral so there's no future 

            8   confusion on that.  So I just wanted to let you 

            9   know.  

           10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Sounds good.

           11              JOHN HUDAK:  And the third item is 

           12   concerning the State Water Plan implementation 

           13   framework which was approved here at the last 

           14   meeting.  We had some discussion of that at the 

           15   advisory group meeting on how we could assist the 

           16   Water Planning Council in kind of laying the 

           17   foundation for that future implementation work 

           18   group.  We do have some eagerness and energy, and 

           19   we know you're focused on getting the plan 

           20   approved, which is understandable, but the 

           21   discussion was primarily on the possibility to 

           22   forming a work group to help define the structure 

           23   and composition of that implementation group.  And 

           24   we reached consensus that we'd like to formally 

           25   request your concurrence to form that group.  
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            1              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think it's a great 

            2   idea, and I think it's timely.  While we're 

            3   focused on getting the plan approved, I think we 

            4   need to be thinking about what is next.  The piece 

            5   that's in front of us that I think is going to be 

            6   our biggest challenge is prioritization.  There 

            7   are a lot of great things in the State Water Plan, 

            8   what are we going to move first, and what order 

            9   are we going to take them.  So it would be great 

           10   if the group could begin to think about that.

           11              JOHN HUDAK:  Would that be the advisory 

           12   group or the new implementation group?  

           13              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  You just confused 

           14   me, John. 

           15              JOHN HUDAK:  Well, the framework calls 

           16   for the creation of this new State Water Plan 

           17   implementation group, which we don't know quite 

           18   what that's going to look like yet in terms of 

           19   number of members, composition, and that was what 

           20   the advisory group discussed looking at and 

           21   developing a recommended structure for that group.

           22              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Correct.  And then 

           23   you build on the next piece which is 

           24   prioritization, yes.  

           25              MARGARET MINER:  So we're asking 
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            1   permission to form a group to form a group.  

            2              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Yes.

            3              MARGARET MINER:  Okay.  

            4              THE CHAIRMAN:  Bureaucracy at its best.

            5              JOHN HUDAK:  You said it a lot more 

            6   succinctly than I did.

            7              THE CHAIRMAN:  So is it your intent, if 

            8   we say, okay, we agree to do this, you'll come 

            9   back and -- I mean, the implementation group might 

           10   be people from the Water Planning Council Advisory 

           11   Group, it might be people from the regulatory 

           12   sector.  

           13              JOHN HUDAK:  Yes.  I think the first 

           14   order of business would be how many people, what 

           15   categories of people are going to be on it, 

           16   including the regulatory sector, and then once you 

           17   decide on that, how do you go about recruiting 

           18   members.  

           19              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think the other 

           20   important question is, and how do you pull people 

           21   in with specific expertise as you wrestle with a 

           22   specific topic.

           23              LORI MATHIEU:  And the other part of it 

           24   is not to exclude groups that want to be part of 

           25   it that may not be part of the advisory group 
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            1   presently.  So I guess I'm not comfortable in any 

            2   group now talking about setting priorities for the 

            3   Water Planning Council.  I think the Water 

            4   Planning Council's job is to get this plan to a 

            5   place, wherever it's going to head, whether it 

            6   comes back to us for issues to address, which it 

            7   very may well be.  That might happen.  That might 

            8   come back to us and say, look, you didn't do 

            9   enough on this, or this, or this.  And I just 

           10   think it's premature to have a subgroup of a 

           11   subgroup start talking about what priorities there 

           12   are without first having the input or the guidance 

           13   from the four of us and the Water Planning Council 

           14   agencies.

           15              MARGARET MINER:  I don't think we were 

           16   talking about priorities.  We were talking about 

           17   how would we make a proposal for how this 

           18   implementation group, what it would look like.  

           19              LORI MATHIEU:  Right, the format of the 

           20   group.

           21              MARGARET MINER:  Right.  And we always, 

           22   as with the ad hoc work groups that Len DeJong was 

           23   part of, we've always contemplated having outside 

           24   members with expertise or sufficient political 

           25   clout that they would have to be led into the 
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            1   room, or whatever the situation is, but we would 

            2   anticipate it would not be a closed --

            3              LORI MATHIEU:  Right.  Margaret and I 

            4   happened to be -- a little side story -- happened 

            5   to be at a night meeting in Torrington.  

            6              MARGARET MINER:  I have my button.

            7              LORI MATHIEU:  Right, I have my button.  

            8   I'll put it on.  So there was over -- I counted -- 

            9   over 300 people at this public hearing in the City 

           10   of Torrington.

           11              MARGARET MINER:  And that was the 

           12   third, each one that big.  

           13              THE CHAIRMAN:  On the sewer?  

           14              LORI MATHIEU:  On the sewer.  And it 

           15   was standing room only.  And I found it 

           16   extraordinary.  It was probably the largest public 

           17   hearing event I've ever been to.  You know, people 

           18   like that that are really concerned with 

           19   protecting their watersheds, I wouldn't want to 

           20   exclude them.  If there's a leader of that group, 

           21   that would be a wonderful group to invite to be 

           22   part of this discussion because they were very, 

           23   very concerned about what was happening.  

           24              THE CHAIRMAN:  But I think -- let me 

           25   just clarify this, Lori.  I understand what you're 
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            1   saying.  You're looking for permission for you to 

            2   go out and set up the mechanics to get people, 

            3   come back to us at the next meeting and say this 

            4   is what we've come up with.  

            5              JOHN HUDAK:  We're not coming back at 

            6   the next meeting with a list of names and 

            7   priorities.

            8              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  

            9              LORI MATHIEU:  Yes, that would be fine.  

           10   Just trying to clarify.

           11              THE CHAIRMAN:  That's fine.  I mean -- 

           12              DAVID KALAFA:  Do we need a motion?  

           13              THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we have consensus?  

           14              THE COUNCIL:  Yes.    

           15              THE CHAIRMAN:  Show that we have 

           16   consensus, Lisa, for this, please.  

           17              THE COURT REPORTER:  Yes.

           18              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  

           19              What else?

           20              MARGARET MINER:  From the Advisory 

           21   Group I have some comments, but I think that would 

           22   be in the public comment section.  I did have one 

           23   on the legislation Lori mentioned, but I might as 

           24   well put it all together in public comment.

           25              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  
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            1              Moving on to new business, funding 

            2   update.  Do we have any --

            3              LORI MATHIEU:  I think we're on hold.  

            4              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So we have -- I 

            5   already talked about Nick Neeley.  

            6              So the next thing we're going to talk 

            7   about is the -- actually, let's hold off on New 

            8   Britain until the end.  Okay?  So we'll move on.  

            9              Is there any other new business?  

           10              (No response.)

           11              THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, we'll move on to 

           12   old business, a drought plan update by Eric 

           13   Lindquist.  

           14              Good afternoon.

           15              ERIC LINDQUIST:  Good afternoon, Mr. 

           16   Chairman.  Nice to be here finally.  So for those 

           17   who would like to be updated on where the drought 

           18   plan stands, we have a subcommittee that's been 

           19   established underneath the Interagency Drought 

           20   Work Group that is focused on -- still focused on 

           21   addressing and responding to public comments that 

           22   were received during the public comment period on 

           23   the proposed revised drought plan, the plan that 

           24   was submitted to the Water Planning Council in 

           25   September of 2016.  
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            1              So we've been making great progress 

            2   meeting about once a month.  Our next meeting is 

            3   scheduled and should be happening within the next 

            4   couple of weeks.  We're hopeful that at this next 

            5   meeting in March we will conclude our review of 

            6   the public comments and have our itinerary of 

            7   recommended changes to the plan based on those 

            8   comments.  And in the month or two following that 

            9   meeting, we should be able to wrap up a revised 

           10   version of the plan for resubmittal to the Council 

           11   for your consideration.  So that's my brief update 

           12   on where things stand.  

           13              And it's been pretty enlightening 

           14   seeing some of the comments.  There's been some 

           15   great commentary from members of the public, as 

           16   well as state agencies, water companies, health 

           17   departments and so forth.  And it's really got us 

           18   thinking and rethinking on some of the main issues 

           19   and challenges that we're facing in the plan.  

           20              And I'll stress that the plan that 

           21   ultimately will be resubmitted to the Council is 

           22   not going to be a perfect plan by any stretch.  

           23   There's still going to be need for improvement 

           24   down the road.  And it will come with a cover 

           25   letter from the Interagency Drought Work Group 
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            1   explaining some of the challenges that still exist 

            2   and recommendations for ways that could be 

            3   addressed in the future.  So you can expect that 

            4   coming in the months to come, and we'll just keep 

            5   plugging away until we get there.

            6              THE CHAIRMAN:  Eric, thank you for 

            7   that.  There's pieces of proposed legislation out 

            8   there regarding drought.  So how does that impact 

            9   the work of the work group?  So you could be 

           10   coming up with some plan, and then the Legislature 

           11   could be passing something contrary to what you've 

           12   doing.

           13              ERIC LINDQUIST:  That's a great 

           14   comment.  The Chairman is referring to Raised Bill 

           15   No. 5154, I believe.  It's called an Act 

           16   Concerning Water Usage and Conservation During 

           17   Drought Conditions.  And a similar version of this 

           18   bill was proposed last year.  It ultimately was 

           19   shot down or didn't make it into public hearing, I 

           20   don't believe, but it's proposed once again.  And 

           21   we haven't really had that much of an opportunity 

           22   to discuss it amongst agencies.  So OPM has looked 

           23   at it, DPH has looked at it, DEP has looked at it, 

           24   but we haven't gotten together to discuss the 

           25   content of the bill and what we believe may be 
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            1   some shortcomings, some oversights, or some 

            2   positives.  

            3              I can say on behalf of OPM that based 

            4   on our review, we do see some language in the 

            5   proposed bill that would be contrary to some of 

            6   the objectives of the revised drought plan, mainly 

            7   the fact that it uses terminology that we're 

            8   trying to stray away from, and also refers to 

            9   statewide mandatory and voluntary reductions in 

           10   water use that we're also questioning and trying 

           11   to stray away from in the revised plan as we try 

           12   to come up with a system for better balancing and 

           13   accommodating the fact that water companies across 

           14   the state can be in very different situations at 

           15   different times based on their inventory and their 

           16   days of supply and conditions that may vary across 

           17   the state.  

           18              So what we've experienced in the past 

           19   is that, you know, one region of the state, one 

           20   supply area can be vastly different in what 

           21   they're experiencing from another, and different 

           22   water companies can have different -- you know, be 

           23   at different levels of drought based on what may 

           24   be happening.  So the proposed language 

           25   essentially takes a statewide view on something 
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            1   that we're trying to get away from a statewide 

            2   view on, and that's our concern, at least from 

            3   OPM, our initial concern.  And so we'll have to 

            4   get together with our respective partner agencies 

            5   and have a better discussion on how we want to 

            6   approach that going down the road.  

            7              LORI MATHIEU:  So Eric, I appreciate 

            8   your leadership and bringing the group together 

            9   because it's not easy getting six agencies 

           10   together and all of their staff.  So I 

           11   participated in some of the meetings, and we've 

           12   had some really good conversations, as you note.  

           13   And Bill 5154, just at a general high level, our 

           14   agency is supportive of the effort on the 

           15   legislative side for the Water Planning Council to 

           16   have some role in looking at all the things that 

           17   we are struggling with as far as connecting what 

           18   the utilities do individually and what the state 

           19   needs to do and the legislative responsibilities 

           20   that exist under, say, the Governor or OPM versus 

           21   what the plans are for individual utilities.  

           22              I think it's worth the Water Planning 

           23   Council paying attention to those items.  So 

           24   that's why at a high level some of the words might 

           25   not work, but just in general for the Legislature 
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            1   to push this forward and ask us to participate and 

            2   continue to look at I think is important because 

            3   it is important because the last time in the 

            4   '16/17 drought we were headed to a stage 3, and 

            5   we'd never been there before, and we have this 

            6   plan which doesn't have statutory requirements to 

            7   be produced.  

            8              So I think to have this in law is 

            9   meaningful.  And I know the legislators that are 

           10   out there that are looking at this want us to do 

           11   something.  So I think that it's a good concept.  

           12   The words might not all be correct, but I agree 

           13   just in concept it's a good thing for the Water 

           14   Planning Council to do and have some review.

           15              ERIC LINDQUIST:  I would absolutely 

           16   agree.  In concept, we certainly need to do better 

           17   in terms of solidifying the authority and the 

           18   responsibilities of that group.  So we can 

           19   definitely appreciate that, and we'll have to have 

           20   more discussion going forward.

           21              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Has the bill been 

           22   scheduled for a hearing?  

           23              LORI MATHIEU:  Not that I'm aware of.  

           24   I think sometime next week, from what I heard, 

           25   Wednesday.
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            1              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think the question 

            2   for the Council is individual testimony or one, 

            3   basically one testimony from the Council?  

            4              LORI MATHIEU:  We've drafted our 

            5   language and shared that internally, shared it 

            6   with Nick.  So I know last year, was this the one 

            7   where we were asked to submit combined testimony 

            8   and then also individual testimony?  

            9              THE CHAIRMAN:  I believe so.  Last year 

           10   that's what we did.

           11              LORI MATHIEU:  Right.  

           12              ERIC LINDQUIST:  I believe so.  And if 

           13   I recall, our testimony recommended that the bill 

           14   not proceed.

           15              LORI MATHIEU:  Because the plan wasn't 

           16   final yet.

           17              ERIC LINDQUIST:  Right.  

           18              LORI MATHIEU:  The State Water Plan 

           19   wasn't final.

           20              ERIC LINDQUIST:  Right.  

           21              LORI MATHIEU:  So maybe we need to 

           22   draft combined legislation.  

           23              THE CHAIRMAN:  Individually and as a 

           24   group or --

           25              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I typically would 
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            1   look at that as an either/or.

            2              THE CHAIRMAN:  I think it should be -- 

            3   I mean, frankly, I think it probably should be the 

            4   Water Planning Council doing it.  I mean, all the 

            5   agencies are represented.  We have the water 

            6   planning response for it, so I think we should be 

            7   -- 

            8              DAVID KALAFA:  You said you already had 

            9   a draft.

           10              LORI MATHIEU:  We have a draft that I 

           11   shared with Nick, so maybe our legislative people.

           12              THE CHAIRMAN:  Share with -- 

           13              DAVID KALAFA:  Certainly.  We can take 

           14   a look at it.

           15              THE CHAIRMAN:  Margaret.

           16              MARGARET MINER:  I had some notes I was 

           17   going to talk about briefly about 5151 and this 

           18   drought bill 5154, so I might as well do that now 

           19   and get it out of the way.

           20              THE CHAIRMAN:  Absolutely.

           21              MARGARET MINER:  Okay.  On the drought 

           22   bill 5154, yes, I think the core of the bill, the 

           23   identification of what a drought plan should do, 

           24   is very good.  

           25              Eric, I know that the people working on 
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            1   it were aware of this language, were aware that 

            2   there are regional droughts, and practically even 

            3   municipal droughts, so I don't think they meant to 

            4   rule out -- that they meant to only address 

            5   statewide droughts, and I don't think that's in 

            6   the language.  But I'm sure they didn't mean to 

            7   rule it out if you see it anywhere in the 

            8   language.  My concern is that some of this is -- 

            9   it's synthesized, I don't know, water laws and 

           10   regulations.  I mean, that's what the water plan 

           11   is supposed to be doing.  

           12              A report every three years with review 

           13   and recommendation, I think we'll be asking to 

           14   make that a little sharper, like something -- 

           15   bring forward legislative language on this issue, 

           16   or something more definite, because there's 

           17   nothing here that really requires any very 

           18   well-defined or difficult action.  Just report, 

           19   make recommendations; make recommendations, report 

           20   could drag on without significant actions.  So we 

           21   may look into sharpen it up a bit.  But the core, 

           22   I think they did a good job identifying the 

           23   problems.  And I do think we need separate 

           24   legislation that pushes on this issue, because I 

           25   don't believe the water plan does it.  
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            1              On the other bill, the one that Lori 

            2   mentioned from the small systems, there's some 

            3   language confusions.  I had questions as to what 

            4   it means, and including, I'll just draw to your 

            5   attention, in one place the determination to be 

            6   made by the commissioner in the original statute 

            7   is based upon any regulation in the public health 

            8   code, and that's now changed to any provision of 

            9   the general standards or regulations of 

           10   Connecticut state agencies.  So that opens a large 

           11   door.  I don't know what the -- 

           12              LORI MATHIEU:  Which section are you 

           13   reading?  

           14              MARGARET MINER:  That's Section 2A on 

           15   the third page.  So that's the sort of thing I'm 

           16   looking at.  I'm thinking, well, what does that 

           17   mean.  And, you know, I can understand when it was 

           18   tied -- this language was tied to the public 

           19   health code, but this -- 

           20              LORI MATHIEU:  This has to do with the 

           21   civil penalty portion, right?  

           22              MARGARET MINER:  Yes.  But it went from 

           23   public health code considerations or a focus there 

           24   to regulations of any state agency.  I don't know 

           25   why that change was made.  My point is that some 
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            1   of the wording in here I find difficult, and I'll 

            2   probably have some suggestions, and we talked 

            3   about that somewhat.  

            4              LORI MATHIEU:  Okay.  

            5              JOHN HUDAK:  I will say that on the 

            6   drought bill that the water industry definitely 

            7   has some fears about homogenizing drought planning 

            8   in the state, if this is going to be -- if we're 

            9   going to have a real science and data driven water 

           10   planning in the state, really putting the drought 

           11   planning and response in the hands of legislation 

           12   is probably a step backward.  I think we really 

           13   should focus on honing what we have now in terms 

           14   of utility drought plans and the fact that 

           15   utilities have the best data, they have the best 

           16   knowledge of their systems, and that's really 

           17   where public water supply drought planning 

           18   triggers and response should be held.

           19              LORI MATHIEU:  You recall the letter we 

           20   received from the three senators from August of 

           21   last year?  

           22              JOHN HUDAK:  Yes.

           23              LORI MATHIEU:  That's, I think, where 

           24   this legislation is coming from, these three 

           25   senators, and saying you need to do something.  
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            1   Because I will tell you there was an interesting 

            2   discussion we had when the Governor is saying one 

            3   thing, and four or five big utilities are saying 

            4   something else, and there was a lot of confusion.  

            5   And there was a lot of confusion in Stamford and 

            6   Greenwich and when our orders are written and 

            7   everything.  So I think the communication with 

            8   municipalities with local health directors, 

            9   whether or not we need municipal ordinances or 

           10   not, and how you enforce drought restrictions, how 

           11   do you deal with people who want to water using 

           12   their private wells, it's more than just what the 

           13   utilities are doing.  It's beyond that.  It's 

           14   municipal authorities, who has authority to shut 

           15   people off, being very clear on that, and when you 

           16   would take that action.  There's so many things 

           17   that need to be part of this state plan that we're 

           18   just scratching the surface on.  

           19              So I think the legislators are saying, 

           20   look, you need to pay attention to this.  And we 

           21   don't even have legislation to develop this plan 

           22   that we have.  It's good that we have a plan, but 

           23   we don't even have the core legislation that 

           24   guides us as to what we should actually do because 

           25   it is important when you get to those later 
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            1   stages.  We start pulling together a task force of 

            2   a whole bunch of other agencies, and we start 

            3   working directly with the Governor's office when 

            4   it's a stage 3.  And we have never been there 

            5   before.  And that was sort of scary for us, I'm 

            6   going to be honest.  Because we're sort of 

            7   struggling.  How do we make sure we're more 

            8   consistent in our messaging and that we're doing 

            9   the right thing?  So I think this is important.  

           10   This is very important to listen to what the 

           11   legislators have to say to us about this.  

           12              MARGARET MINER:  Could I just 

           13   underscore one point that Eric made?  I think he 

           14   said we need to get the authorization of the 

           15   interagency work group on a better basis, which 

           16   these same legislators had talked about in other 

           17   occasions.  It's not here, but I agree, Eric, that 

           18   right now that is just an ad hoc group formed from 

           19   the air and -- 

           20              THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, you're raising a 

           21   good point.  So the question, will the interagency 

           22   work group testify, would somebody go and testify 

           23   before the Legislature?  

           24              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I don't think -- 

           25              ERIC LINDQUIST:  I'm thinking it should 
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            1   be one of -- 

            2              THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, but somebody -- my 

            3   point -- well, I figured as much, but somebody 

            4   should let the Legislature know what's going on 

            5   here.  So we should draft testimony.  We should be 

            6   drafting something -- 

            7              DAVID KALAFA:  From us.

            8              THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.

            9              LORI MATHIEU:  What actually happens.

           10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.  

           11              LORI MATHIEU:  And the fact that it's 

           12   interesting, Eric, what you just laid out.  The 

           13   plan is this group of six agencies is going to 

           14   then send it to the Water Planning Council for, 

           15   what, under what authority?  There is no 

           16   authority.  And there's two other agencies that 

           17   are not represented here, agriculture and 

           18   emergency management, and emergency management 

           19   being a key agency when you get into the third and 

           20   fourth stages.  So they're not represented here, 

           21   and there's no statutory authority for this plan.  

           22              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think we put the 

           23   new guy on the spot because OPM traditionally has 

           24   taken the lead on this interagency work group.

           25              DAVID KALAFA:  Yes.  Unfortunately, I 
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            1   don't have enough history.  One of the questions I 

            2   did ask Eric a couple hours ago was can you point 

            3   me to the statutory citation, and he told me there 

            4   is none.  So this conversation is very well timed.  

            5   And I think the issue is very true, what standing 

            6   does that group have, and this legislation will 

            7   create a process that will have that authorization 

            8   and that standing.  But we would want them, as 

            9   they consider this legislation, to take into 

           10   account the work that has been done to date and 

           11   not discounted.  So I think it's important that 

           12   the discounts I'll try and synthesize and meld it 

           13   into our testimony.

           14              THE CHAIRMAN:  Exactly.  Great.  

           15              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Can we talk about 

           16   one other bill before we move on?  

           17              THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure.

           18              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And that's 5346, 

           19   which is the sale of municipal water supply and 

           20   wastewater utility assets which is up for a 

           21   hearing in -- 

           22              THE CHAIRMAN:  We hate it.  We hate the 

           23   bill and -- 

           24              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  -- energy and 

           25   technology on Thursday.
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            1              THE CHAIRMAN:  -- we don't like the 

            2   bill.  

            3              LORI MATHIEU:  Which bill number is 

            4   this again?  

            5              THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody here from the 

            6   water company?  Anybody here from Aquarion today?  

            7              (No response.)

            8              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  It's 5346.  

            9              THE CHAIRMAN:  Does CWWA -- 

           10              LORI MATHIEU:  What is that again?  

           11              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  5346.  

           12              THE CHAIRMAN:  We plan on opposing the 

           13   bill.  

           14              LORI MATHIEU:  Is that the asset?  

           15              THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  

           16              LORI MATHIEU:  I'm just looking.  It's 

           17   up for a public hearing on Thursday.

           18              THE CHAIRMAN:  It's up for a public 

           19   hearing on Thursday.  And what we were going to 

           20   say was that it was way, way -- I mean, this is 

           21   kind of thrown at us at the eleventh hour.  We've 

           22   done some research around the country.  We're not 

           23   getting very favorable reviews.  And so we're not 

           24   saying it's an idea that should not ever come up 

           25   again; we're saying it needs a lot more study.  
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            1              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  But it's giving you 

            2   authority to make decisions on utilities that you 

            3   do not traditionally regulate.  Is that correct?  

            4              THE CHAIRMAN:  The sale of.

            5              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Of those utilities.

            6              THE CHAIRMAN:  That's right.  

            7              Betsy, do you want to say something?  

            8   Not to put you on the spot.  

            9              BETSY GARRA:  That's okay.

           10              THE CHAIRMAN:  We'd be happy if you 

           11   withdrew that bill before Thursday.  

           12              LORI MATHIEU:  Do you want to step up 

           13   to the mike?

           14              BETSY GARRA:  Yes.  

           15              THE COURT REPORTER:  I don't have her 

           16   name.

           17              THE CHAIRMAN:  Betsy Garra.  Betsy is 

           18   with the CWWA, COST.

           19              BETSY GARRA:  Wife and mother, 

           20   grandmother.  

           21              Yes, I'm Betsy Garra, executive 

           22   director of the Connecticut Water Works 

           23   Association.  Senate Bill 346 is something that 

           24   the water industry initiated.  It outlines a 

           25   process for -- 
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            1              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  5346?  

            2              BETSY GARRA:  I'm sorry, I don't have 

            3   the bill in front of me, but the sale of the 

            4   municipal water and wastewater systems.  

            5              So the intent is to facilitate the 

            6   voluntary transfer of municipal water and 

            7   wastewater systems to ensure that the private 

            8   utilities acquiring those systems would be able to 

            9   recover the costs associated with that acquisition 

           10   in their rates.  So it just lays out a process for 

           11   determining the fair market value of such systems, 

           12   which I guess is sometimes a sticking point in 

           13   terms of ensuring that those systems can be 

           14   acquired and properly managed by professional 

           15   entities.  

           16              We recognize that the Public Utilities 

           17   Regulatory Authority has had some issues with 

           18   this, and we do not intend to push this this 

           19   session.  We do want to continue the dialogue and 

           20   see whether or not there are some actions that we 

           21   can look at in the upcoming session.  But 

           22   certainly we recognize that given the issues that 

           23   you've raised that this is not the appropriate 

           24   time to pursue this.  That said, there is a 

           25   hearing Thursday, so we are planning on 
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            1   testifying, but I think we will be acknowledging 

            2   that we have met with PURA and that there are 

            3   concerns and that we are not pushing it for this 

            4   particular session.  I need to finesse that 

            5   language a bit, but that is the gist of it.

            6              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And why wastewater?  

            7              BETSY GARRA:  My understanding is that 

            8   some systems, because they are combined so 

            9   that they may end up having the -- 

           10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Small.  

           11              BETSY GARRA:  -- sale of municipal 

           12   water and wastewater systems, is certainly not a 

           13   focus of the legislation, but I think they felt 

           14   that it would be more appropriate to handle them 

           15   jointly if those systems are in fact looking to 

           16   transfer their assets.

           17              THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.

           18              LORI MATHIEU:  So we have a current 

           19   process, right?  How would this change that 

           20   current process, like what's your thoughts on 

           21   that?  

           22              BETSY GARRA:  My understanding is this 

           23   would not change the current process.  This is 

           24   only coming into play if the municipal water or 

           25   wastewater system voluntarily wanted to transfer 
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            1   ownership of their system to a private water 

            2   utility.

            3              THE CHAIRMAN:  Investor.

            4              LORI MATHIEU:  Isn't there a current 

            5   process for that?  

            6              BETSY GARRA:  Not that I'm aware of, 

            7   but I would defer any questions on that to 

            8   Aquarion or Connecticut Water that has been closer 

            9   to this particular piece of legislation.  

           10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Again, I want to just 

           11   say that it's something that is worth considering 

           12   in the future.  I mean, perhaps there could be a 

           13   situation where the municipality is in dire 

           14   straits, the system is in tough shape, it needs a 

           15   lot of work, and it might be advantageous to the 

           16   municipalities.  But we'd like to hear from COST, 

           17   we'd like to hear from CCM, you know, it was just 

           18   too rushed, so we just want to do more study of it 

           19   and then perhaps we'll have enough time.

           20              BETSY GARRA:  Certainly understandable.  

           21              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Gail, we talked 

           22   to how many states?  

           23              GAIL LUCCHINA:  Six.  

           24              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  

           25              Thanks, Betsy.  Sorry to put you on the 
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            1   spot, Betsy.  

            2              BETSY GARRA:  That's okay.  I'm going 

            3   to stay here because I have public comment later.  

            4   Is that okay?

            5              THE CHAIRMAN:  Stay right there, sure.  

            6   We're going to go right to public comment here 

            7   shortly.  

            8              Okay.  Anything else?  We went from the 

            9   drought plan to that.  

           10              WUCC.  

           11              LORI MATHIEU:  Another interesting 

           12   bill, while we're on legislation, is 5345 

           13   concerning lead service line, so just something 

           14   that's interesting.  

           15              THE CHAIRMAN:  How do you feel about 

           16   that bill?  

           17              LORI MATHIEU:  How do we feel about 

           18   that?  I think you should absolutely remove the 

           19   entire lead service line.  You should have 

           20   funding, a place to go to so that funding can be 

           21   obtained by people who can't afford it because 

           22   many times a water utility might be replacing a 

           23   water main, they find a lead service line, and the 

           24   lead service line, most of them have -- they're 

           25   publicly owned by the utility ownership, and then 
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            1   the privately-held lead service line on the 

            2   private property would be the responsibility of 

            3   the homeowner to remove that lead service line.  

            4   And as we found in other states and other 

            5   providence, in particular, where you're doing 

            6   partial lead service line replacements, leaving 

            7   the lead service line, the privately-owned lead 

            8   service line in place, you cause a problem with 

            9   water quality.

           10              THE CHAIRMAN:  That one we're 

           11   definitely more -- we're not in favor of the 

           12   legislation, as it's presently written, but we're 

           13   proposing jointly with the Office of Consumer 

           14   Counsel to set up a docket to just look at it.  

           15   Because it reminds me when we implemented WICA a 

           16   few years back, you know, when we first did WICA, 

           17   you know, it was like the companies came in and 

           18   said, well, we have pipes that need to be 

           19   replaced, but we need to do more due diligence.  

           20   It's the same thing with this.  And, you know, 

           21   it's dollars and cents, I mean, so -- 

           22              LORI MATHIEU:  And that's something 

           23   that, you know, in our testimony we plan to 

           24   testify, and there needs to be recognition that 

           25   water utilities are responsible to provide that 
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            1   inventory of lead service lines to the health 

            2   department.  They're responsible to identify them 

            3   under that inventory.  The revisions to the Lead 

            4   and Copper Rule, EPA has put out some, you know, 

            5   questions for states and associations who are 

            6   commenting in the next couple of days back to EPA.  

            7   But lead service line replacements will be, number 

            8   one, there will be a requirement to have an 

            9   inventory; number two, there will probably be a 

           10   requirement for replacement.  So this is a timely 

           11   bill, but I agree with you that more needs to be 

           12   thought through about this.  

           13              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  How ubiquitous is 

           14   the issue, Lori?  

           15              LORI MATHIEU:  What do you mean?  

           16              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  How often -- 

           17              THE CHAIRMAN:  That's our question.  

           18              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Right.

           19              LORI MATHIEU:  How often do we find 

           20   these?  

           21              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Yes.

           22              LORI MATHIEU:  The concern that is out 

           23   there is the Lead and Copper Rule was passed in 

           24   1991/1992 and rolled out for a ten-year period.  

           25   We do not have as a department have inventory 
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            1   information.  Utilities, we've asked them after 

            2   Flint, Michigan to look at where these are and 

            3   give us better information.  Some of them have; 

            4   some of them have not.  So, as a matter of fact, 

            5   we've only heard from a few.  

            6              So it's very difficult.  Some we know 

            7   that are going back and looking at their records 

            8   from the early 1900s, so it's not easy.  It's not 

            9   like they have the inventories.  They have to go 

           10   back.  They have to do research.  They have to 

           11   find where these are.  They have to redo or update 

           12   their sampling site plans for the Lead and Copper 

           13   Rule.  So it has a lot of meaning to our agency 

           14   and our oversight of the Lead and Copper Rule and 

           15   water quality, and then its big impact moving 

           16   forward with revisions that EPA eventually will 

           17   put in place.  

           18              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thanks, Lori.  

           19              Any other legislative issues before we 

           20   move on to the WUCC update?  

           21              (No response.)

           22              LORI MATHIEU:  The WUCC meetings this 

           23   month, the integrated report will be front and 

           24   center and up for public viewing and public 

           25   comment soon.  That's my update.  And the WUCCs 
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            1   are, from what I know, the WUCCs are on schedule 

            2   for finalizing the plans at the end of June.

            3              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thanks, Lori.  

            4              Before we go to public comment, I do 

            5   want to talk about the environmental study, change 

            6   of use of New Britain Water Company land.  The 

            7   report has been submitted to us, and we are going 

            8   to -- actually, it looks very much like the water 

            9   plan.  Here it is.  And we wanted more work to do, 

           10   so we are very happy that New Britain accommodated 

           11   and we have this plan to go through.  We have it 

           12   laid out by statute in terms of what our 

           13   responsibilities are with this report.  And it's 

           14   something that we're going to be doing in 

           15   conjunction with the Council on Environmental 

           16   Quality, reviewing it, and basically coming up 

           17   with a report based upon the information here not 

           18   later than 60 days after the public hearing 

           19   required pursuant to subsection (d), the Water 

           20   Planning Council, in consultation with the Council 

           21   on Environmental Quality, shall submit the report 

           22   on the results of the environmental study; the 

           23   Council's comments on review of such report; and a 

           24   summary of public comments received concerning 

           25   such report and comments; and said Council's 
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            1   recommendation to the joint standing committees of 

            2   the General Assembly having cognizance over 

            3   matters relating to the environment and public 

            4   health, in accordance with the provisions of 

            5   Section 11-4a of the statute.  So that's the last 

            6   paragraph which really describes what we have to 

            7   do ultimately on this.  

            8              The question is how we can -- and, of 

            9   course, we have a time frame -- and how we want to 

           10   proceed with this.  I'm open to suggestions.  

           11              LORI MATHIEU:  So I think at one time, 

           12   maybe early on when this first was passed, we 

           13   spoke about what we would do when we actually have 

           14   the draft in front of us, and my recommendation 

           15   would be that we pull together a group of 

           16   technical people under each one of our agencies 

           17   and assign a leader of those technical people to 

           18   work together, maybe make assignments of review, 

           19   and then come back and put together their comments 

           20   back for us to take a look at.  So while the Water 

           21   Planning Council is responsible, I think that's 

           22   the best way to go, as well as the CEQ has to be 

           23   involved as well.

           24              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Lori.  

           25              The interesting thing is that of 
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            1   course, as usual, the statute doesn't -- I mean, 

            2   do we have to have consensus with CEQ?  I mean, 

            3   I'm not sure, we could be having two very 

            4   different recommendations.  I'm not sure what the 

            5   report -- I mean, the statute doesn't give us 

            6   guidance here.  It sounds like they can do their 

            7   recommendations and their study and their 

            8   evaluation and we can do ours for the Legislature.

            9              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think the other 

           10   thing is, I might advocate that the agencies do 

           11   their independent review and then get together.  

           12   It's going to be complex.  We don't have a lot of 

           13   time.  Our expertise and interests are different.  

           14              I'm also concerned from a regulatory 

           15   standpoint both DPH and DEP, if this was to move 

           16   forward, also have regulatory authority once the 

           17   permits come in.  And I'd want to make very sure 

           18   we don't do anything which would potentially 

           19   implicate that authority when we get to that 

           20   point.  I mean, I think one of the questions is do 

           21   we want to ask the Water Planning Council Advisory 

           22   Group, watershed lands group, to actually give us 

           23   some input into this process.  I'd be interested 

           24   in what Margaret and John's thought on that was 

           25   also, whether they have -- everyone has their 
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            1   hands full.

            2              MARGARET MINER:  John said he was 

            3   stretched thin, so he can do all of it.

            4              JOHN HUDAK:  I'm overreaching.

            5              MARGARET MINER:  But I do see your 

            6   point.  If you're going to have to have an 

            7   adjudicatory position, what will you be saying 

            8   prior to that.  

            9              One thing we did ask for -- I know it's 

           10   fat -- but we did ask for data.  I don't know if 

           11   Paul Zagorsky is here, but he had put together 

           12   some -- 

           13              THE CHAIRMAN:  Is Paul here?  

           14              (No response.)

           15              MARGARET MINER:  -- some record of the 

           16   fact that we did ask for data.  So we would like 

           17   the data.  

           18              Is he here?  

           19              RICHARD JUDD:  No, but I can speak.  

           20              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll go to 

           21   public comment in a minute.  

           22              MARGARET MINER:  Okay.  So our question 

           23   was that we would like to see the data, and right 

           24   away in the wildlife section I had a question.  So 

           25   I'd like to see the data.  I don't mean right now.  
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            1              THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes. 

            2              RICHARD JUDD:  Do you want me to 

            3   comment for our group now or later?  

            4              THE CHAIRMAN:  Under public comment, 

            5   please.  

            6              RICHARD JUDD:  Okay.  

            7              LORI MATHIEU:  So to Margaret's point, 

            8   the plan, Jack, you mentioned this is all up 

            9   online?  

           10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Correct.  

           11              LORI MATHIEU:  The document is on 

           12   PURA's web site, the whole thing?

           13              THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  So I think your 

           14   suggestion is okay.  And I think that we just need 

           15   to have a point person to coordinate this.  And, 

           16   you know, Gail can certainly assist, Marcia.

           17              DAVID KALAFA:  Based on what the 

           18   discussion has been, each of our agencies would 

           19   kind of independently review the plan, and then 

           20   we'd sit down to discuss that.  Is that the 

           21   direction we're going?  

           22              THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you okay with that?  

           23              LORI MATHIEU:  Sure, as long as we have 

           24   a defined group of people.

           25              DAVID KALAFA:  Right.  Well, I think 
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            1   each agency will have to, you know, assign who in 

            2   their agency is going to be the lead in reviewing 

            3   the plan, and then OPM will take the lead in 

            4   rounding everybody up and setting a time frame.  

            5   And I'll talk to Eric and Bruce when we get back 

            6   to see how we'll go about doing that.  

            7              THE CHAIRMAN:  And our engineers would 

            8   shoot me, but we really are independent, so I can 

            9   have some PURA -- right Gail -- some of our PURA 

           10   engineers take a look at this and some of our 

           11   technical staff.  

           12              DAVID KALAFA:  So what is the time 

           13   frame again in the legislation that we have to 

           14   have it?  

           15              THE CHAIRMAN:  I think 90 days.  

           16              DAVID KALAFA:  90 days, okay.  

           17              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  The clock is 

           18   ticking.  

           19              DAVID KALAFA:  It is.

           20              THE CHAIRMAN:  The clock has been 

           21   ticking since this came.

           22              LORI MATHIEU:  So we should set a time 

           23   frame now, 60 days to get our draft comments 

           24   together for us to look at, 60 days from now.

           25              THE CHAIRMAN:  So which would be the 
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            1   May meeting.  

            2              LORI MATHIEU:  May.  So the May 

            3   meeting.  

            4              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  

            5              LORI MATHIEU:  When is the May meeting?  

            6              THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a question back 

            7   there.  

            8              ALICEA CHARAMUT:  As a CEQ member, 

            9   would it be helpful for me to give you insight as 

           10   to what we talked about at our last meeting?  

           11              THE CHAIRMAN:  Come on up.  That would 

           12   be wonderful.

           13              ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Alicea Charamut.  I 

           14   work for the Connecticut River Conservancy, and 

           15   I'm also a member of the Council on Environmental 

           16   Quality.  So at our meeting last week -- I'm 

           17   sorry?

           18              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And the Water 

           19   Planning Council Advisory Group.  

           20              ALICEA CHARAMUT:  And the Water 

           21   Planning Council Advisory Group as well.  

           22              At our CEQ meeting last week, we formed 

           23   a subcommittee to review this report.  There 

           24   wasn't any talk of consensus with the Water 

           25   Planning Council, but I think that certainly 
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            1   contact Karl if you think there needs to be some 

            2   sort of consensus between.  But there was 

            3   certainly an acknowledgement that the Water 

            4   Planning Council has a lot of resources and 

            5   expertise on a lot of these subjects that CEQ 

            6   would defer to the Water Planning Council on.  So 

            7   that was pretty much a summary.  

            8              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Who are the members 

            9   of the subcommittee?  

           10              ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Kip and myself, a 

           11   subcommittee of two.  We're the co-chairs.

           12              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Okay.

           13              THE CHAIRMAN:  Congratulations.  Thank 

           14   you for that.  I appreciate it.  

           15              Okay.  So are we clear going into this?  

           16              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Did we get a date on 

           17   the May meeting?  

           18              A VOICE:  May 1st.

           19              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Thank you.  

           20              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other 

           21   comments?  

           22              BETSY GARRA:  Is this public comment?  

           23              THE CHAIRMAN:  We're going to move 

           24   right on to public comment.  You can't wait to do 

           25   that public comment, can you?  
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            1              BETSY GARRA:  Well, that's because I 

            2   have to read some of this because David Radka is 

            3   not here.  

            4              Can I go?  

            5              THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  

            6              BETSY GARRA:  Thank you.  Betsy Garra, 

            7   CWWA.  In December CWWA had sent a letter to the 

            8   Water Planning Council indicating that it was 

            9   convening a water industry group to look at issues 

           10   to enhance and strengthen drought management and 

           11   response.  And that has been done.  The Water 

           12   Resources Committee, which is a committee of the 

           13   Connecticut section of the American Water Works 

           14   Association, our sister organization, has been 

           15   meeting.  That committee is chaired by David Radka 

           16   and Peter Galant.  I know others from Milone & 

           17   MacBroom and Tata & Howard have been 

           18   participating.  

           19              They have developed a draft framework 

           20   for looking at issues and to provide guidance to 

           21   water utilities in terms of looking at drought 

           22   triggers relative to surface water supplies, and 

           23   that framework includes a number of 

           24   recommendations, including setting a target for 

           25   the volume of usable storage that the plan is 
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            1   intended to preserve in the reservoir, quantifying 

            2   realistic reservoir withdrawal reductions that can 

            3   be reached in response to some of the actions that 

            4   will be taken, establishing triggers for entering 

            5   into and exiting drought stages to ensure that 

            6   there's adequate response time and that the public 

            7   understands where we are in terms of the drought 

            8   stages, looking at things like setting response 

            9   actions for each drought stage including 

           10   communication with public officials.  So a lot of 

           11   the things to address the issues raised in the 

           12   legislation that is currently pending, and also 

           13   demonstrating plan effectiveness, demonstrating 

           14   that the proposed drought triggers will actually 

           15   adequately protect reservoir storage under severe 

           16   drought conditions.  

           17              So they have some very thoughtful 

           18   recommendations.  They could not be here today.  

           19   But if you are interested, we can have David Radka 

           20   and/or Peter Galant present to the Water Planning 

           21   Council regarding this framework.

           22              THE CHAIRMAN:  Why don't we plan on 

           23   doing that at the April meeting.  

           24              BETSY GARRA:  Okay.  Great.  Thank you.

           25              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Is there a chance 
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            1   you could get it to us beforehand, Betsy, so we 

            2   have a chance to look at it before they present 

            3   it?  

            4              BETSY GARRA:  I would think so.  What 

            5   we've done now is they've forwarded the draft 

            6   framework to CWWA.  We've circulated it to our 

            7   members for comment.  We've gotten a few comments 

            8   back, but yeah, I don't see why we shouldn't be 

            9   able to share that prior to the meeting.

           10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Excellent.  Thank you 

           11   very much, Betsy.  

           12              THE CHAIRMAN:  By the way -- I should 

           13   have done this at the beginning -- who is joining 

           14   us on the phone?  

           15              ELAINE SISTARE:  Hi, Jack.  Elaine 

           16   Sistare, CDM Smith.  I did have a question as part 

           17   of public comment.  I missed the first couple of 

           18   minutes, but I was curious whether there is any 

           19   new information about the joint public hearings 

           20   between the legislative committees on the State 

           21   Water Plan.  I thought there was some discussions, 

           22   but whether that meeting has been set and/or that 

           23   an alert will be put out there to get us all that 

           24   information.

           25              THE CHAIRMAN:  Hi, Elaine.  We 
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            1   discussed that.  I think we anticipate it's going 

            2   to be like the end of March, beginning of April.  

            3   We don't have a hard core date yet.  

            4              ELAINE SISTARE:  Thank you.  

            5              MARTHA SMITH:  Martha Smith is here, 

            6   too, listening in.

            7              THE CHAIRMAN:  Hi, Martha.  

            8              Anybody else?  

            9              FRED KLEIN:  Fred Klein is listening 

           10   in.

           11              THE CHAIRMAN:  Counselor.  

           12              Anybody else?  

           13              JOSEPH LALIBERTE:  Joe Laliberte with 

           14   CDM Smith.  How are you all?  

           15              THE CHAIRMAN:  Hello, Joe.  

           16              Anybody else?  

           17              (No response.)

           18              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.  If 

           19   not, we'll continue public comment.  

           20              (Whereupon, Mr. Zagorsky entered the 

           21   room.)

           22              THE CHAIRMAN:  Perfect timing, 

           23   counselor.  

           24              RICHARD JUDD:  Lawyers are always on 

           25   time, aren't they?
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            1              THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  He must have been 

            2   next door at the courthouse.  

            3              RICHARD JUDD:  Paul, are you going to 

            4   join me?  

            5              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  No, you go.  I'll 

            6   follow you.  Those are big footsteps to follow, 

            7   but I'll try.  

            8              RICHARD JUDD:  Good afternoon.  

            9              THE CHAIRMAN:  Good afternoon.  

           10              RICHARD JUDD:  I'm Dr. Richard L. Judd.  

           11   I'm a member of the local group that is protesting 

           12   the watershed project.  

           13              We have received the report that you 

           14   have just remarked about, and we're preliminarily 

           15   reviewing that report.  We will provide you, of 

           16   course, with a written report from our group in 

           17   due time for your pleasure.  But in the immediacy 

           18   of a quick review of the report, I can tell you 

           19   that in my look at it so far, the report is a 

           20   disaster for the public water supply of New 

           21   Britain.  It makes a number of assumptions with 

           22   regard to the destruction of the watershed, and as 

           23   they report to the expiration, as the total 

           24   destruction of all the wildlife and fauna in the 

           25   area.  
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            1              Looking at the report, we are engaging 

            2   a number of biologists, hydrologists, botanists, 

            3   and others to give us a review of this.  As you 

            4   know, I'm retired, but I'm still teaching in the 

            5   Department of Biomolecular Sciences at CCSU, among 

            6   other things.  I have a lot of questions about the 

            7   validity of the study.  Number one, when you look 

            8   at it, you will find that there is a lack of 

            9   complete data with regard to the surveys done on 

           10   the flora and fauna.  They talk about three fauna 

           11   species, in particular, but there are literally 20 

           12   to 30 species that are not mentioned in the report 

           13   such as foxes, eagles, other birds.  The bats that 

           14   are on the endangered species list are not 

           15   mentioned whatsoever.  All these species and fauna 

           16   will be gone once the shed is destroyed.  So we 

           17   have a great concern about that and whether or not 

           18   it can follow the federal act which requires some 

           19   response to what will happen to all the wildlife.  

           20              As we go further in reading the report, 

           21   one can find that there is a -- going to be 

           22   building what is known as a, quote, rainwater 

           23   harvesting regional reservoir project, unquote.  

           24   That is the new hole in the ground that will be 

           25   produced after they excavate with the remaining 
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            1   amount of blasting they want to do to take water.  

            2   That will be filled with rainwater in 40 to 50 

            3   years, which I won't be here to see, but it's 

            4   extremely impossible for them to gauge when that 

            5   hole will be filled.  

            6              Meanwhile, there are other reserves 

            7   that the City of New Britain has in Barkhamsted to 

            8   build a reservoir if a need is needed.  Some of 

            9   the projected data on the need for a reservoir is 

           10   also questionable in terms of the population 

           11   growth and in terms of the industrial growth of 

           12   the city.  If you will all recall, when the 

           13   Shuttle Meadow Reservoir and other reservoirs were 

           14   built by the city back in the 1900s, there was a 

           15   massive amount of industry in the city.  That 

           16   industry no longer exists, per se.  So you need to 

           17   take a look at whether the projections that are 

           18   made by the Lenard study are indeed accurate 

           19   enough to make those pronouncements.  

           20              But beyond all that, the loss of 130 

           21   acres of rainforest, which sheds a great amount of 

           22   water from the vernal pools, from the trees and 

           23   all the other things that are going to be dearly 

           24   affected, plus, Bradley Mountain, which adjoins 

           25   the area and from which the blasting will be 1,000 
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            1   feet from Bradley Mountain, will be significantly 

            2   impacted.  And you all know from reading the 

            3   scientific reports that blasting will leave a 

            4   number of residues in the soil, sulfides, among 

            5   others, which will leach there for hundreds of 

            6   years.  So well water, aquifers, and other water 

            7   supplies in the state in that area are going to be 

            8   affected.  

            9              So all we're saying to you 

           10   preliminarily is we are going to give this our 

           11   best amount of study.  But on the basis of what I 

           12   currently have read -- and as you all know, it's a 

           13   voluminous report -- I would have to say that the 

           14   report is a disaster in terms of the public water 

           15   supply for the area.  Thank you.  

           16              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Doctor.  

           17              Any other public comment?  

           18              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  Good afternoon, members 

           19   of the Water Planning Council.  Paul Zagorsky from 

           20   New Britain.  

           21              THE CHAIRMAN:  Good afternoon.  

           22              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  Just a few comments.  

           23   One is, I mean, it's supposed to be an 

           24   environmental study.  We've talked about that.  

           25   That's been made perfectly clear.  The study is 
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            1   500 pages.  30 pages pertain to the environment; 

            2   470 pages, to me, pertains to what are we going to 

            3   do to make sure Tilcon gets their study.  So I 

            4   think that's something to look at.  And the reason 

            5   I say that is because this proposal was initially 

            6   approved by the CEQ in June of 2016.  In July they 

            7   rescinded their approval because the city had been 

            8   less than forthcoming, both to the CEQ and to this 

            9   agency.  

           10              And you held an extensive hearing on 

           11   August 12th of 2016, which I believe this was the 

           12   only item on the agenda.  A number of people 

           13   spoke.  And I looked at the minutes on that 

           14   because I thought what you made reference to is 

           15   that it's an environmental study.  And these are 

           16   the minutes I'm reading, and these were comments 

           17   made essentially by all the four people who are 

           18   sitting here.  

           19              I'd like to emphasize that this is an 

           20   environmental study -- this is Mr. Sullivan, I 

           21   believe -- not a mining study, not a water supply 

           22   study.  If there's a scope of study that was too 

           23   narrow or was inadequate, frankly that would just 

           24   be a waste of the city's money and a waste of time 

           25   for everybody involved in this process.  Because 
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            1   if we get to the point where we're going to have 

            2   to weigh in on whether or not the report is 

            3   adequate based on a limited scope of study, that's 

            4   a place where you do not want to be.  

            5              In my opinion, after reading or going 

            6   through this study, that's exactly where we are.  

            7   This study is inadequate.  The scope is minimal.  

            8   The period that they studied, while they say it's 

            9   a multi-year study, they went out there in March 

           10   of 2017, they finished in August of 2017, so it 

           11   was not a four-season study.  

           12              And I think what's important is my 

           13   position is the 90-day period has not -- for you 

           14   to review this initially has not started yet, and 

           15   the reason is because you have an incomplete 

           16   study.  No data has been provided with respect to 

           17   this study.  There's no field notes.  There's 

           18   nothing, especially with respect to the 

           19   environmental work.  

           20              And if you look on your docket, there's 

           21   documents from the CEQ that specifically reference 

           22   that.  The CEQ in its September 21, 2016 and 

           23   October 19, 2016 meetings requested and noted as 

           24   to data, quote/unquote, Specifically data needs to 

           25   be included in the report, not just the 
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            1   conclusions.  

            2              Jim Ericson of Lenard responded, All 

            3   data used in the report will be included, not just 

            4   the conclusions of the study.  

            5              This came up again the following year 

            6   in June 21, 2017 at a CEQ meeting when Mr. Ericson 

            7   was again asked about the data.  He said 

            8   quote/unquote, The raw data would be available to 

            9   the Council and the consultant's data would be 

           10   available.  

           11              Nothing is available.  We have no idea 

           12   when they went out there, what they studied, the 

           13   method in which they studied it, and to me this is 

           14   an incomplete report.  So when they supply all the 

           15   data, which they agreed to -- and Paula Clarke, 

           16   who represents Tilcon and New Britain at a Water 

           17   Planning Council -- Margaret, you can correct 

           18   me -- I believe it was a watershed meeting last 

           19   year specifically stated that all the data would 

           20   be included.  And if it's not included, you have 

           21   an incomplete report.  You know, they knew that 

           22   this is a significant environmental study.  I 

           23   actually do have the field notes before they 

           24   actually started the notes prior to the meeting on 

           25   August 12th where Gil Bligh went out there with 
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            1   Mr. Ericson, the environmental consultants.  And 

            2   they clearly say -- the notes are clear -- they 

            3   talk about the vernal pools, box turtles -- 

            4              RICHARD JUDD:  Snakes.

            5              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  -- yeah, spotted 

            6   turtles.  They go on and on, and then they 

            7   conclude this is a significant site in terms of 

            8   the environment.  Well, if it's a significant site 

            9   in terms of the environment and this is an 

           10   environmental study, then I would like to see all 

           11   the data that they have to justify their 

           12   conclusions.  

           13              When this was discussed before the 

           14   CEQ -- if I may approach just to show some photos 

           15   that we have -- as I suggested, a site visit 

           16   because I think you should get a visual as to 

           17   exactly the streams, the vernal pools, the flora, 

           18   the fauna that's out there specifically, 

           19   especially in terms of data.  I have a picture 

           20   here which was taken by a drone last April, and it 

           21   shows the quarry and it shows green, I would call 

           22   it, toxic slime, but they have indicated in this 

           23   report that they tested this green water and said 

           24   it could be potable, we could drink out of it.  It 

           25   may have to be diluted, but we're going to drink 
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            1   it.  So if that's the case -- and one, I'd like to 

            2   see somebody drink it and live -- but I think it's 

            3   a good idea to go out there and review it.  We are 

            4   going to review it.  Our contention is that this 

            5   does not meet the parameters of Public Act 16-61 

            6   in any way, shape or form.  It's deficient just in 

            7   terms of the timing of the study, the length of 

            8   the study, and what they didn't study is more 

            9   important than what they did.  So I'm sure the 

           10   Water Planning Council will look at this.  

           11              If I may just approach, could I just 

           12   show the pictures just to pass around, just to see 

           13   what the site looks like, or some of the pictures 

           14   that's on the site.  (Handing.) 

           15              And thank you for your time, as always.

           16              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  

           17              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  If I could get those 

           18   back before I leave, that's all I ask.  Thank you.

           19              LORI MATHIEU:  Paul, some questions for 

           20   you.  

           21              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  Sure.  

           22              LORI MATHIEU:  You said this picture, 

           23   in particular?  

           24              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  Yes. 

           25              LORI MATHIEU:  Where is that from?  
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            1              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  The vernal pool that's 

            2   on that picture would be on the Crescent Lake 

            3   side.  They talk about there's eight vernal pools 

            4   that would be impacted.  Five are on the actual 

            5   site.  That's on the Crescent Lake site.  My guess 

            6   is there's probably a couple hundred feet from 

            7   where the quarry would go.  And they talked about 

            8   the five pools would be destroyed.  The three 

            9   other pools would be significantly affected.  They 

           10   could actually permanently dry up.  And that was 

           11   taken in April.  I mean, it was so pretty, you 

           12   almost wanted to dive in there.  And there's eight 

           13   vernal pools in the subject area that would be 

           14   affected.  

           15              And we do have, at some point in time 

           16   when we make a presentation, we do have -- Dr. 

           17   Judd just reminded me -- a PowerPoint presentation 

           18   where we have aerial views, footage, showing some 

           19   of the streams.  And, you know, this produces a 

           20   lot of water.  And when you hear these streams, I 

           21   know ten years ago they studied this and they said 

           22   we're going to lose between 160,000 to 200,000 

           23   gallons a day as a result of the loss of this 

           24   watershed.  Now ten years later they're saying 

           25   we're going to only lose 70,000.  I'm not sure 
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            1   what changed in that ten-year period.  

            2              But it is a significant site.  And when 

            3   you go up there -- I mean, they just went up there 

            4   one day just to get a view of the site, and they 

            5   listed, what, five endangered species, they 

            6   referred to all the vernal pools.  They knew -- 

            7   everybody knows this is a significant site.  

            8              And Dr. Judd had mentioned eagles.  

            9   I've been told -- I haven't seen it, but I have 

           10   seen eagles fly over my house.  I'm only a mile 

           11   and a half away -- that there is a bald eagle's 

           12   nest up there also.  So I think the site is 

           13   significant.  It's pretty much walkable.  There is 

           14   a blue trail that goes through there which would 

           15   have to be removed.  And it's not just the impact 

           16   on this, it's the impact they talk about near 

           17   Crescent Lake and the other area because they said 

           18   in terms of the breeding birds, which they did 

           19   study, if they blast or destroy that area between 

           20   April and August, which is the breeding period, 

           21   the babies that are in the nest are just going to 

           22   die in the nest because they don't even have the 

           23   ability to fly away.  So it's really -- I mean, I 

           24   refer to it as environmental annihilation because 

           25   that's exactly what it is, you're blowing away 
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            1   everything that's up there.

            2              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Paul.  I 

            3   appreciate it.  And I can assure you the Council 

            4   will do a site visit.  

            5              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  I appreciate it.  Thank 

            6   you very much.

            7              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  

            8              Any other public comment?  

            9              (No response.) 

           10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other public 

           11   comment?  

           12              Yes.

           13              MARGARET MINER:  I didn't know.  Is it 

           14   my turn?  

           15              THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

           16              MARGARET MINER:  Okay.  So I've been 

           17   traveling around the state.  Let me first mention 

           18   FOIA, because I had one comment on sort of water 

           19   issues.  FOIA, my understanding is that I had 

           20   requested the Regional Water Authority plan -- 

           21   water supply plan.  MDC has provided its supply 

           22   plan redacted its way.  John, working with the 

           23   Regional Water Authority working with Peter 

           24   Galant, redacted the Regional Water Authority plan 

           25   according to their understanding of the law with, 
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            1   I think, a checklist describing what they redacted 

            2   and why, and then Lori's people have been looking 

            3   over it.  So the final plan is not yet ready to be 

            4   seen, although, I guess I could see it with some 

            5   redactions of the redactions.  

            6              What we are looking for we don't seem 

            7   to be getting closer to.  My questions were, well, 

            8   if there's a process that's established so that 

            9   every water company gets the same checklist, they 

           10   check it, it doesn't -- maybe it doesn't even have 

           11   to go to DPH or only in the sense of a general 

           12   permit, a file only, everybody does it.  Is MDC 

           13   going to do this?  You know, is this going to be 

           14   required of every water company?  Will the public 

           15   know what they can see?  And I'm concerned.  I was 

           16   glad that apparently safe yield and I presume 

           17   available water and margin of safety are available 

           18   by source because I maintain you can't plan 

           19   without that, but there may be other issues.  

           20              So I'm hoping that everything the 

           21   public needs to see will be available, but I still 

           22   don't see a standard, efficient process emerging 

           23   from this couple of years that we've actually been 

           24   working fairly intensively on this.  So I'm 

           25   nervous because we're going into approving or 
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            1   advocating for approval of the water plan, and is 

            2   there still some uncertainty.  It still sounds to 

            3   me like a case-by-case basis.  When I can tell my 

            4   people you have a better chance of getting what 

            5   you need than you had in the past, but is it going 

            6   to be a standardized uniform process, efficient, 

            7   I'm not sure we're there yet.  So that's my 

            8   comment on that subject.  And, you know, with all 

            9   the effort we put into it, a case-by-case really 

           10   would be unfortunate, if that's what we're going 

           11   back to.  

           12              LORI MATHIEU:  So you and I spoke at 

           13   length last week.  The plan is ready to -- it's in 

           14   my office.  I personally reviewed the Regional 

           15   Water Authority's redactions.  We went back and 

           16   forth with a few pages to make sure that there was 

           17   redactions that were consistent with the statute.  

           18   John had supplied those few pages.  But as John 

           19   knows, there is some question on consistency and 

           20   following the statute on one particular item, 

           21   which Regional Water Authority is going back, and 

           22   I've heard that you'll be getting back to us 

           23   within the week.  

           24              But you, Margaret, you're more than 

           25   welcome to come to my office and view the redacted 
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            1   plan.  As it is now, there is that one outstanding 

            2   item, but everything else, the safe yield, it's 

            3   there.  So it's available.   

            4              MARGARET MINER:  Thank you.  And I 

            5   appreciate the offer.  And I will certainly want 

            6   to compare what came in, what is the final 

            7   version, and is that going to be the kind of final 

            8   version that everybody produces without a lot of 

            9   debate.

           10              LORI MATHIEU:  Well, I think what we 

           11   asked Regional to do, and they did do, was produce 

           12   a checklist.  And for me, I spent about two and a 

           13   half hours one evening with their plan working 

           14   through the redactions, and knowing what I 

           15   understand is the statute, and making sure those 

           16   redactions were appropriate or not.  And so the 

           17   checklist was extremely important to that review 

           18   to make sure that those were appropriate.  

           19              We're also looking for water companies 

           20   to sign an attestation that says when we redacted 

           21   these pages we are following that statute change.  

           22   Because that's important as well because my staff, 

           23   you know, one of the items in change of this law 

           24   was we don't have people to review the redactions 

           25   of 1,700 pages.  So it falls on myself, it falls 
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            1   on one other person in my office that has the 

            2   experience to be able to look at these and do 

            3   this, you know, not take four weeks to do this 

            4   review.

            5              MARGARET MINER:  So two things.  You 

            6   know, in the filings with the Freedom of 

            7   Information Commission, yes, every redaction it 

            8   was said this is a significant item and we're 

            9   redacting it according to this in the statute, 

           10   five pages of little notes like that, nothing -- 

           11   there was never a definition of "significant."  So 

           12   redaction, statutory cite, it didn't get you 

           13   anywhere.  What I'd like to do when I do come to 

           14   see it is come with someone who's also been 

           15   working with the Metropolitan District Water 

           16   Supply Plan and compare what two different 

           17   utilities -- 

           18              LORI MATHIEU:  We should talk about 

           19   that after, if we can.  So we can talk about how 

           20   we could arrange that.  

           21              MARGARET MINER:  But that's what I'm 

           22   looking for is some kind of standard, predictable 

           23   efficient approach that gives people what they 

           24   need in order to make sense of water planning.

           25              LORI MATHIEU:  And so are we.  We'd 
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            1   like to have it standardized and streamlined.

            2              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  May I ask a 

            3   question, Lori?  

            4              LORI MATHIEU:  Yes. 

            5              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Is the checklist 

            6   that Regional prepared appropriate for use 

            7   regarding other documents which might be subject 

            8   to the FOIA law?  

            9              LORI MATHIEU:  Potentially.  

           10              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Can you share that 

           11   with us?  

           12              LORI MATHIEU:  Sure.  

           13              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Thank you.  

           14              MARGARET MINER:  That's the kind of 

           15   thing I'm looking for.  

           16              So I've been touring around the state 

           17   in the last few days -- and the issue of the 

           18   fragmentation of water authorities in this state 

           19   is apparent everywhere -- to take a look at one 

           20   thing in connection with WUCCs.  I was in several 

           21   towns in the western part of the state, not always 

           22   up near me, down as far as Shelton, and was 

           23   talking to -- I don't know if you're aware, 

           24   something that's concerned me with WUCCs is that 

           25   if you're planning to do something new, you're 
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            1   supposed to bring your project to the WUCC, and 

            2   the WUCC will decide are they going to supply the 

            3   water or not, or can you develop your own source.  

            4   This law, it does appear to be in the law, newly 

            5   discovered, I will say most WUCCs didn't know it 

            6   was there.  

            7              But about a year and a half ago some 

            8   projects started to be brought to the WUCCs, and 

            9   the central WUCC was very determined that even DPH 

           10   should not provide -- remember there was down in 

           11   Tylerville you approved a well for a Dunkin' 

           12   Donuts.  That kind of miffed the central WUCC that 

           13   you hadn't come to them first to do that.  They 

           14   took a vote that day that all projects that are 

           15   being projected that need new sources should come 

           16   to the WUCCs first.  

           17              Okay.  I've had many questions and 

           18   things have arisen, like how does this work out in 

           19   real life, what about if the WUCC says, oh, yeah, 

           20   we do want to serve you, but we won't be able to 

           21   get there for a year and a half, you know, that 

           22   kind of practical question?  But the question that 

           23   came to me, I was talking to a public health 

           24   district guy, very experienced.  I mean, we were 

           25   talking about some different projects he was 
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            1   working on in water supply, a store and I think a 

            2   daycare, some different projects, and, you know, 

            3   the process for giving permits.  And I said, "Do 

            4   they ever go to the WUCCs?"

            5              And he said, "What?  What WUCCs?"

            6              And I said, "Well, I've been told that 

            7   when you're starting a new project and you're 

            8   developing a new source, you're supposed to go to 

            9   the WUCCs."

           10              He said, "I never heard of that, and we 

           11   haven't been doing that."

           12              So here's a senior person with public 

           13   health orientation and he's not aware of this.  

           14              So I do feel that a lot of the WUCC 

           15   work and how things are being done are being 

           16   improvised.  In a couple of cases I love the way 

           17   they're being improvised, but I think the 

           18   precedents are actually bad.  So there are a 

           19   couple of cases where -- 

           20              LORI MATHIEU:  So I'm interested.  What 

           21   town is that?  Because I'll call the local health 

           22   director.

           23              MARGARET MINER:  That's why I'm not 

           24   telling you.

           25              LORI MATHIEU:  I heard the word 
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            1   Shelton.

            2              MARGARET MINER:  It wasn't Shelton.

            3              LORI MATHIEU:  So the process is, if 

            4   there is a new public water system and you have 

            5   WUCCs that are convened, the idea is that you're 

            6   not creating another new entity without at least a 

            7   review on the non-community side.  And so the 

            8   situation in Haddam, as you know, Tylerville, 

            9   hopefully will have water up to that horribly 

           10   polluted aquifer finally some day.  But there is a 

           11   process under state law in the creation of a 

           12   certificate project, so it's not simple or easy 

           13   even to put a well in the ground to serve a 

           14   Dunkin' Donuts; you're developing a new public 

           15   water system.

           16              MARGARET MINER:  I understand.  I'm 

           17   just making the point that really only WUCCs 

           18   discovered a year and a half ago this was supposed 

           19   to happen, and this man who is properly permitting 

           20   new water sources had no idea he was supposed to 

           21   go to WUCCs.

           22              LORI MATHIEU:  Well, he maybe is not 

           23   following the state process either, because as 

           24   soon as we learn of a local project that is going 

           25   to make or create a new public water system, we 
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            1   will let the WUCCs know about that creation, and 

            2   they are to look at it under who is the assigned 

            3   exclusive service area provider, could they 

            4   provide service, could they extend their water.  

            5   We want utilities who claim these areas to be 

            6   responsible for these areas and to know that they 

            7   have a responsibility.  

            8              The Regional Water Authority is working 

            9   with, and will end up owning, a new community 

           10   system in the Town of Bethany.  It is part of 

           11   their claimed area in the Town of Bethany.  That's 

           12   the way this process should work.  And if a local 

           13   official is not knowledgeable, then there's 

           14   something that we have to have a conversation 

           15   about.

           16              MARGARET MINER:  Okay.  So basically 

           17   it's the same thing.  I agree with your vision for 

           18   WUCCs, but I think the long implementation is -- 

           19   there are many missteps or improvisations.  

           20              To move on to where we were last night, 

           21   Lori.  So this was a question where the vision of 

           22   the agencies and the agencies not talking to each 

           23   other about water was very apparent.  So this 

           24   is -- I think you all know the project -- it's a 

           25   proposed new sewer line to run from Woodridge Lake 
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            1   Association, private association, up.  It's a 

            2   private association, but apparently a quasi-public 

            3   water pollution control authority.  So they're 

            4   public for the point of raising taxes, but private 

            5   for the point of getting on the lake to swim.  I 

            6   just point that out.  

            7              So a new sewer line -- there was an old 

            8   system that wasn't working, a ridge and furrow 

            9   system.  So for more than 20 years that's been a 

           10   problem.  The solution proposed a couple of years 

           11   ago was to run a new sewer line from Woodridge 

           12   Lake, connect up with the Torrington city 

           13   municipal water system, and take it to their 

           14   treatment plant, which happens to be in Harwinton.  

           15   Okay.  Who wasn't at the table?  Who was?  

           16   Agriculture.  This was done with funding through 

           17   the Department of Agriculture.  The Department of 

           18   Agriculture somewhere in Washington says it's 

           19   fine.  And for rural development, how this helps 

           20   rural development I have no idea, you know, more 

           21   lake association houses around the lake.  At any 

           22   rate, it does raise the question of whether 

           23   agriculture should be involved with the Water 

           24   Planning Council in some way, such that when 

           25   agriculture wants to fund something, or we want to 
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            1   talk about water plans that will affect 

            2   agriculture, they're at the table.  They're an 

            3   important player, especially if large amounts of 

            4   money are -- well, if any money comes in, it's a 

            5   miracle -- but especially if they're going to be 

            6   involved in funding water projects.  

            7              Now then, the plan to do this was 

            8   developed by DEEP, but DPH and the Torrington 

            9   Water Company didn't know about it.  And it was 

           10   important that the Torrington Water Company didn't 

           11   know about it because they maintained that the 

           12   pipeline runs through their source water lands, 

           13   and most of them not owned by the water company, 

           14   but a small section that was owned -- and I don't 

           15   know if it's class 2 -- a small section that was 

           16   class 1 and class 2.  So, as you know, there's 

           17   been a big upset, 300 people, if you counted 300, 

           18   because there was even more in the last two 

           19   meetings.  The first one I went to I didn't even 

           20   wait.  It was like two hours and only two people 

           21   were getting to speak.  So Audrey Blondin, if you 

           22   know her, she's handing out buttons.  So this 

           23   could have been worked out if the agencies had all 

           24   been together from the beginning and realized the 

           25   problems that they all shared.  
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            1              So we had agriculture -- oh, and the 

            2   last one, OPM, I wouldn't want you to feel 

            3   neglected.  The subject of OPM came up because in 

            4   a previous what is state policy, where should 

            5   these lines go, in the previous plan and previous 

            6   plans of conservation and development there was 

            7   language that said intrusions of these lands 

            8   should be avoided, when possible.  That language 

            9   is gone, and some similar, very helpful language 

           10   that really clarifies the state policy is gone 

           11   from the new plans.  So OPM's name also came up.  

           12              So we had last night a disconnect 

           13   between DEEP, Department of Agriculture, OPM 

           14   and -- 

           15              Jack, do you have anything?  

           16              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank God, no.  

           17              LORI MATHIEU:  Torrington Water.  

           18              MARGARET MINER:  No, Torrington Water 

           19   is a private water company.

           20              THE CHAIRMAN:  We regulate Torrington 

           21   Water, but with this particular issue we don't.  

           22              MARGARET MINER:  This project is, in 

           23   terms of the authorities and the role of the 

           24   different authorities we get, whether it's a good 

           25   idea or not, really I thought illustrated what we 
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            1   need to be working on so that we don't get these 

            2   clashes which are extraordinarily confusing to the 

            3   public.  The public is very angry, you know, and 

            4   they're murmuring and -- 

            5              LORI MATHIEU:  They're very angry.  And 

            6   so my observation -- and it's a good one that you 

            7   made about the USDA, the Federal Department of 

            8   Agriculture, essentially, has funding.  And we've 

            9   sort of run into this previously.  They have pots 

           10   of money, and sometimes we run into some of their 

           11   projects unknowingly.  And in this case there was 

           12   no CEPA followed because it's federal money.  They 

           13   follow NEPA.  

           14              And Betsey, you probably know more 

           15   about this than I do, but the question was why -- 

           16   we got a lot of this last night -- why didn't the 

           17   watershed, the public water supply drinking water 

           18   supply watershed, get recognized on a map early on 

           19   and then this was out there?  I guess the NEPA 

           20   does not recognize public drinking water supply 

           21   watersheds as special areas to pay attention.  

           22              MARGARET MINER:  They're unfamiliar 

           23   with our law, and they also don't come down here.  

           24   They work from paper, as I understand it, and they 

           25   apparently don't know the needs that our farmers 
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            1   have, which are legion, if they think this is 

            2   rural development.  

            3              LORI MATHIEU:  And so the interesting 

            4   part about them is the farm bills keep rolling, 

            5   and the funding keeps moving forward.  And 

            6   seemingly we don't have much -- our department 

            7   doesn't have much of a relationship with that 

            8   agency.  So trying to get a handle on working 

            9   together on environmental reviews, if there's big 

           10   money, that's $30 million to solve this problem.  

           11   And so it would be great to work together instead 

           12   of having that outcry of people and why wasn't 

           13   this addressed, you know, 20 something years ago.  

           14              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And Margaret, I have 

           15   great respect for your position and your 

           16   perspective on things.  I'm not so sure I agree 

           17   with your conclusions on this.  This is a very 

           18   complex issue.  It's a long-standing environmental 

           19   challenge which needed a solution.  And there have 

           20   been a whole series of solutions that have been 

           21   evaluated over the years.  It's a lot of weighing 

           22   and balancing of pieces.  The ultimate option was 

           23   DEP is the regulator here.  It's requiring a 

           24   solution because we have an unacceptable 

           25   subsurface system which is causing existing water 
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            1   quality impacts.  The proposal was ultimately the 

            2   Woodridge Lake's/WPCA's proposal as to the 

            3   solution that was going to be used.  

            4              So it's a very complex, long history 

            5   piece.  Last night was certainly one of the steps 

            6   in the process and a very important one.  But it's 

            7   complex, and there's lots of players, and I'm not 

            8   so sure that there's ever going to be one entity 

            9   that can solve all of these problems.  

           10              MARGARET MINER:  I don't know if there 

           11   needs to be one.  I just wanted to say that last 

           12   night was probably the 100 or 200th hour we put 

           13   into taking a look at this.  It's been something 

           14   that we've been told to look at at Rivers Alliance 

           15   at least five years ago, and we have boxes of 

           16   data.  

           17              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And DEP is on year 

           18   20 plus in terms of getting the underlying 

           19   environmental problem solved, and we're not there 

           20   yet.

           21              MARGARET MINER:  I understand.  I 

           22   didn't really want to address whether the project 

           23   is good or bad.  I think there are a number of 

           24   ways it could be done, and I'm not an expert on 

           25   that.  But the process has not been good.  It's 
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            1   been illustrative of many problems.

            2              LORI MATHIEU:  And the WPCA has yet to 

            3   vote.  Right?  They delayed their vote for two 

            4   weeks.

            5              MARGARET MINER:  And then the towns 

            6   have to reach a town agreement.

            7              LORI MATHIEU:  Right.  And all of the 

            8   basis of our discussion of why the health 

            9   department was there is that we issued an order 

           10   under Commissioner Pino, and that order is being 

           11   followed.  And we have a lot of review on the 

           12   details of the sewer pipe directly, and then 

           13   there's ongoing requirements under the 

           14   commissioner's order.  So as the attorney for the 

           15   Woodridge Lake Taxing District said last night, 

           16   well, the health department starts to own this 

           17   project because there's ongoing requirements.  And 

           18   as I thought about it later, I think, yeah, we do.  

           19   We have now responsibilities because we are going 

           20   to see information on a yearly basis so that that 

           21   sewer line does not fail; and if it does, there's 

           22   quick action to make sure it's not polluting the 

           23   drinking water supply.  

           24              MARGARET MINER:  Yes.

           25              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.  
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            1              Any other public comment?  

            2              Any other public comment?  

            3              (No response.) 

            4              THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, thank you all 

            5   very much.  Our next meeting will be held on April 

            6   3, 2018.  

            7              With that, I'd like a motion to 

            8   adjourn.  

            9              LORI MATHIEU:  I want to recognize one 

           10   person in the audience, and I hope I don't 

           11   embarrass her, Mary, Mary Miner.  She is a student 

           12   at UConn in the master's in public health program.  

           13   And she was at a presentation that I gave.  And so 

           14   I invited students to come, and there she is.  So 

           15   welcome, Mary.

           16              THE CHAIRMAN:  Welcome, Mary.  Nice to 

           17   have you here.  

           18              Motion to adjourn.  

           19              DAVID KALAFA:  Motion to adjourn.

           20              LORI MATHIEU:  Second.  

           21              THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor?  

           22              THE COUNCIL:  Aye.

           23              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.  

           24              (Whereupon, the above proceedings 

           25   adjourned at 3:06 p.m.)
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 1              THE CHAIRMAN:  Good afternoon.  We'll
  


 2   call the meeting of the Water Planning Council for
  


 3   Tuesday, March 6, 2018 to order.
  


 4              Before we begin, I'd like to introduce
  


 5   our newest member of the Water Planning Council
  


 6   representing the Office of Policy and Management,
  


 7   David Kalafa.
  


 8              Would you like to say a few words?
  


 9   You're the new undersecretary.  Welcome.  I'm glad
  


10   you're here.
  


11              DAVID KALAFA:  Thank you, Jack.  I
  


12   appreciate it.  I'm glad to be here.  As Jack
  


13   indicated, I've just recently been appointed
  


14   undersecretary at OPM.
  


15              A little background.  I've been with
  


16   the state for 30 years, 24 of them at OPM, six of
  


17   them over at DEEP.  And I'm looking forward to
  


18   learning and taking up the challenges of this
  


19   group.  That's about it.  Thank you.
  


20              THE CHAIRMAN:  Welcome.  Glad to have
  


21   you.
  


22              The first order of business is the
  


23   approval of the February 6th transcript.
  


24              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So moved.
  


25              LORI MATHIEU:  Second.
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 1              THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion made and seconded
  


 2   that the February 6th transcript be approved.
  


 3              Any questions on the motion?
  


 4              (No response.)
  


 5              THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, all those in
  


 6   favor, signify by saying aye.
  


 7              THE COUNCIL:  Aye.
  


 8              THE CHAIRMAN:  Opposed?
  


 9              (No response.)
  


10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion approved.
  


11              Correspondence approved.  And we have a
  


12   big piece of correspondence, which we'll take up
  


13   later, is the proposed quarry expansion, future
  


14   water storage reservoir project prepared by Lenard
  


15   Engineering.  And with your permission, we'll take
  


16   that up later on in the agenda.
  


17              The next one, the State Water Plan
  


18   update, would you like to talk about the
  


19   discussion of the Prezi presentation?
  


20              LORI MATHIEU:  The Prezi presentation,
  


21   as well as the PowerPoint version of our
  


22   presentation.  So our outreach team met a couple
  


23   of times, at least a couple of times, to update
  


24   the presentation that we had previously that we
  


25   were presenting and using during the public
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 1   comment period.  So a draft has been formed.
  


 2   We've put it both in PowerPoint, as well as Prezi
  


 3   format.  Prezi format is a new presentation
  


 4   format, which I understand many people in the
  


 5   group, our other agencies, don't have licenses,
  


 6   but, however, are intrigued with the formatting
  


 7   and the new way of doing a presentation versus the
  


 8   old way of PowerPoint.  So we're going to have two
  


 9   versions, one in Prezi, one in PowerPoint.  It is
  


10   still draft.  It's about 95 percent done.  And
  


11   we're just tweaking the last few slides.  So we
  


12   should have something -- I should have something
  


13   to present to the three of you over the next
  


14   couple of days.
  


15              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much for
  


16   that.  I appreciate it.
  


17              Any questions on that?
  


18              (No response.)
  


19              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  The State Water
  


20   Plan outreach and the public hearing discussion,
  


21   discussion of next steps.  Unfortunately, Nick is
  


22   at the Capitol today -- there's hearings going on,
  


23   so he has to be up there covering other ground for
  


24   us -- but informs me that basically we're going
  


25   to, from what I understand, is that we would have
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 1   joint hearings by the committees of cognizance to
  


 2   look at the water plan and probably after their JF
  


 3   deadline.  And then what I'm hearing is that there
  


 4   will be some type of resolution brought forward to
  


 5   be adopted by the committees of cognizance.
  


 6   That's the way I understand it.
  


 7              Now, that's subject to change.  That's
  


 8   the latest that Nick told me, but we don't have
  


 9   any hearing date, per se.  I would suspect that it
  


10   would be the latter part of March, beginning of
  


11   April, just looking at what their schedules are
  


12   right now.  And I would think that as we get
  


13   closer we can discuss it, but I would think that
  


14   we can talk about doing the new presentation to
  


15   the committee, then opening it up for questions.
  


16   I think that's the format.
  


17              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  To clarify, Jack.
  


18   One hearing, all four committees?
  


19              THE CHAIRMAN:  Correct.  That's my
  


20   understanding, which makes sense.
  


21              LORI MATHIEU:  Do we know when the JF
  


22   date is?  Anyone?  Betsy?  Lori?
  


23              BETSY GARRA:  Yes.  I think the end of
  


24   March, March 22nd, 23rd, depending on the
  


25   committee.







8


  
 1              THE CHAIRMAN:  I don't think the JF
  


 2   date impacts this.
  


 3              LORI MATHIEU:  Well, it's after.
  


 4              THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, right.
  


 5              LORI MATHIEU:  I heard it's after that
  


 6   date, so early April possibly.
  


 7              THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.
  


 8              Okay.  So as I mentioned, Nick
  


 9   apologizes.  The only thing he wanted me to
  


10   mention, and I mentioned to David, there is a
  


11   public trust legislation that's kind of floating
  


12   around up there, but there's no -- it's got a
  


13   placeholder right now before the environment
  


14   committee.  That's all I know about it.  Okay?
  


15              LORI MATHIEU:  Do you mind if I mention
  


16   Bill 5151 is an agency bill by Department of
  


17   Public Health requiring small community systems to
  


18   develop asset management plans, fiscal plans, and
  


19   also is a modification to civil penalties and our
  


20   authority for civil penalties.  So that bill is
  


21   out there, and I believe it's up for public
  


22   hearing next week at some point.  So just a note.
  


23              THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.
  


24              Okay.  I think next is the Water
  


25   Planing Council Advisory Group.
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 1              Water Planning Council Advisory Group,
  


 2   who would like to give a report?
  


 3              JOHN HUDAK:  Sure.  Good afternoon.
  


 4              THE CHAIRMAN:  Good afternoon.
  


 5              JOHN HUDAK:  We have three things to
  


 6   talk about.  First is I had a request for a
  


 7   membership change to our group, and it's actually
  


 8   more of a swap.  Vin Ringrose, who's been probably
  


 9   an original member since 2002 representing the
  


10   fisheries member category, he would like to
  


11   relinquish his membership and become the fisheries
  


12   category alternate.  Vin's current alternate is
  


13   Alicea Charamut, and she's interested in being the
  


14   primary member for the fisheries category.  So the
  


15   advisory group voted unanimously to recommend this
  


16   change to the Water Planing Council, so we'd
  


17   appreciate your vote.
  


18              THE CHAIRMAN:  Can I hear a motion to
  


19   that effect?
  


20              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So moved.
  


21              LORI MATHIEU:  I'll second.
  


22              THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion made and seconded
  


23   that we adopt the recommendations put forth by the
  


24   Water Planning Council Advisory Group regarding a
  


25   change in membership.
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 1              Any questions?
  


 2              (No response.)
  


 3              THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, all those in
  


 4   favor signify by saying aye.
  


 5              THE COUNCIL:  Aye.
  


 6              THE CHAIRMAN:  Opposed?
  


 7              (No response.)
  


 8              THE CHAIRMAN:  The motion carries.
  


 9              JOHN HUDAK:  Thank you.
  


10              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Congratulations to
  


11   Alicea who's sitting in the back.
  


12              THE CHAIRMAN:  Where is Alicea?
  


13              Congratulations.
  


14              LORI MATHIEU:  Thank you.
  


15              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  We appreciate her
  


16   willingness to step forward.
  


17              JOHN HUDAK:  The second item is just
  


18   more of an FYI.  We're in the process of forming a
  


19   nominating committee.  The advisory group's new
  


20   operational procedures actually require submittal
  


21   of an annual slate of members to the Water
  


22   Planning Council by your October meeting.  So
  


23   we're in the process of forming a five-member
  


24   committee, two out-of-stream, two in-streams, and
  


25   one neutral member.  And this being the first year
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 1   we're doing this, we'll need to come up with a
  


 2   methodology for determining its staggering term
  


 3   expirations for the existing members.  The slate
  


 4   is going to include all the information we put
  


 5   down on individual members, including their
  


 6   categories, whether they're in-stream,
  


 7   out-of-stream or neutral so there's no future
  


 8   confusion on that.  So I just wanted to let you
  


 9   know.
  


10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Sounds good.
  


11              JOHN HUDAK:  And the third item is
  


12   concerning the State Water Plan implementation
  


13   framework which was approved here at the last
  


14   meeting.  We had some discussion of that at the
  


15   advisory group meeting on how we could assist the
  


16   Water Planning Council in kind of laying the
  


17   foundation for that future implementation work
  


18   group.  We do have some eagerness and energy, and
  


19   we know you're focused on getting the plan
  


20   approved, which is understandable, but the
  


21   discussion was primarily on the possibility to
  


22   forming a work group to help define the structure
  


23   and composition of that implementation group.  And
  


24   we reached consensus that we'd like to formally
  


25   request your concurrence to form that group.
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 1              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think it's a great
  


 2   idea, and I think it's timely.  While we're
  


 3   focused on getting the plan approved, I think we
  


 4   need to be thinking about what is next.  The piece
  


 5   that's in front of us that I think is going to be
  


 6   our biggest challenge is prioritization.  There
  


 7   are a lot of great things in the State Water Plan,
  


 8   what are we going to move first, and what order
  


 9   are we going to take them.  So it would be great
  


10   if the group could begin to think about that.
  


11              JOHN HUDAK:  Would that be the advisory
  


12   group or the new implementation group?
  


13              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  You just confused
  


14   me, John.
  


15              JOHN HUDAK:  Well, the framework calls
  


16   for the creation of this new State Water Plan
  


17   implementation group, which we don't know quite
  


18   what that's going to look like yet in terms of
  


19   number of members, composition, and that was what
  


20   the advisory group discussed looking at and
  


21   developing a recommended structure for that group.
  


22              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Correct.  And then
  


23   you build on the next piece which is
  


24   prioritization, yes.
  


25              MARGARET MINER:  So we're asking
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 1   permission to form a group to form a group.
  


 2              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Yes.
  


 3              MARGARET MINER:  Okay.
  


 4              THE CHAIRMAN:  Bureaucracy at its best.
  


 5              JOHN HUDAK:  You said it a lot more
  


 6   succinctly than I did.
  


 7              THE CHAIRMAN:  So is it your intent, if
  


 8   we say, okay, we agree to do this, you'll come
  


 9   back and -- I mean, the implementation group might
  


10   be people from the Water Planning Council Advisory
  


11   Group, it might be people from the regulatory
  


12   sector.
  


13              JOHN HUDAK:  Yes.  I think the first
  


14   order of business would be how many people, what
  


15   categories of people are going to be on it,
  


16   including the regulatory sector, and then once you
  


17   decide on that, how do you go about recruiting
  


18   members.
  


19              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think the other
  


20   important question is, and how do you pull people
  


21   in with specific expertise as you wrestle with a
  


22   specific topic.
  


23              LORI MATHIEU:  And the other part of it
  


24   is not to exclude groups that want to be part of
  


25   it that may not be part of the advisory group
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 1   presently.  So I guess I'm not comfortable in any
  


 2   group now talking about setting priorities for the
  


 3   Water Planning Council.  I think the Water
  


 4   Planning Council's job is to get this plan to a
  


 5   place, wherever it's going to head, whether it
  


 6   comes back to us for issues to address, which it
  


 7   very may well be.  That might happen.  That might
  


 8   come back to us and say, look, you didn't do
  


 9   enough on this, or this, or this.  And I just
  


10   think it's premature to have a subgroup of a
  


11   subgroup start talking about what priorities there
  


12   are without first having the input or the guidance
  


13   from the four of us and the Water Planning Council
  


14   agencies.
  


15              MARGARET MINER:  I don't think we were
  


16   talking about priorities.  We were talking about
  


17   how would we make a proposal for how this
  


18   implementation group, what it would look like.
  


19              LORI MATHIEU:  Right, the format of the
  


20   group.
  


21              MARGARET MINER:  Right.  And we always,
  


22   as with the ad hoc work groups that Len DeJong was
  


23   part of, we've always contemplated having outside
  


24   members with expertise or sufficient political
  


25   clout that they would have to be led into the
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 1   room, or whatever the situation is, but we would
  


 2   anticipate it would not be a closed --
  


 3              LORI MATHIEU:  Right.  Margaret and I
  


 4   happened to be -- a little side story -- happened
  


 5   to be at a night meeting in Torrington.
  


 6              MARGARET MINER:  I have my button.
  


 7              LORI MATHIEU:  Right, I have my button.
  


 8   I'll put it on.  So there was over -- I counted --
  


 9   over 300 people at this public hearing in the City
  


10   of Torrington.
  


11              MARGARET MINER:  And that was the
  


12   third, each one that big.
  


13              THE CHAIRMAN:  On the sewer?
  


14              LORI MATHIEU:  On the sewer.  And it
  


15   was standing room only.  And I found it
  


16   extraordinary.  It was probably the largest public
  


17   hearing event I've ever been to.  You know, people
  


18   like that that are really concerned with
  


19   protecting their watersheds, I wouldn't want to
  


20   exclude them.  If there's a leader of that group,
  


21   that would be a wonderful group to invite to be
  


22   part of this discussion because they were very,
  


23   very concerned about what was happening.
  


24              THE CHAIRMAN:  But I think -- let me
  


25   just clarify this, Lori.  I understand what you're
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 1   saying.  You're looking for permission for you to
  


 2   go out and set up the mechanics to get people,
  


 3   come back to us at the next meeting and say this
  


 4   is what we've come up with.
  


 5              JOHN HUDAK:  We're not coming back at
  


 6   the next meeting with a list of names and
  


 7   priorities.
  


 8              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
  


 9              LORI MATHIEU:  Yes, that would be fine.
  


10   Just trying to clarify.
  


11              THE CHAIRMAN:  That's fine.  I mean --
  


12              DAVID KALAFA:  Do we need a motion?
  


13              THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we have consensus?
  


14              THE COUNCIL:  Yes.
  


15              THE CHAIRMAN:  Show that we have
  


16   consensus, Lisa, for this, please.
  


17              THE COURT REPORTER:  Yes.
  


18              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
  


19              What else?
  


20              MARGARET MINER:  From the Advisory
  


21   Group I have some comments, but I think that would
  


22   be in the public comment section.  I did have one
  


23   on the legislation Lori mentioned, but I might as
  


24   well put it all together in public comment.
  


25              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
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 1              Moving on to new business, funding
  


 2   update.  Do we have any --
  


 3              LORI MATHIEU:  I think we're on hold.
  


 4              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So we have -- I
  


 5   already talked about Nick Neeley.
  


 6              So the next thing we're going to talk
  


 7   about is the -- actually, let's hold off on New
  


 8   Britain until the end.  Okay?  So we'll move on.
  


 9              Is there any other new business?
  


10              (No response.)
  


11              THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, we'll move on to
  


12   old business, a drought plan update by Eric
  


13   Lindquist.
  


14              Good afternoon.
  


15              ERIC LINDQUIST:  Good afternoon, Mr.
  


16   Chairman.  Nice to be here finally.  So for those
  


17   who would like to be updated on where the drought
  


18   plan stands, we have a subcommittee that's been
  


19   established underneath the Interagency Drought
  


20   Work Group that is focused on -- still focused on
  


21   addressing and responding to public comments that
  


22   were received during the public comment period on
  


23   the proposed revised drought plan, the plan that
  


24   was submitted to the Water Planning Council in
  


25   September of 2016.







18


  
 1              So we've been making great progress
  


 2   meeting about once a month.  Our next meeting is
  


 3   scheduled and should be happening within the next
  


 4   couple of weeks.  We're hopeful that at this next
  


 5   meeting in March we will conclude our review of
  


 6   the public comments and have our itinerary of
  


 7   recommended changes to the plan based on those
  


 8   comments.  And in the month or two following that
  


 9   meeting, we should be able to wrap up a revised
  


10   version of the plan for resubmittal to the Council
  


11   for your consideration.  So that's my brief update
  


12   on where things stand.
  


13              And it's been pretty enlightening
  


14   seeing some of the comments.  There's been some
  


15   great commentary from members of the public, as
  


16   well as state agencies, water companies, health
  


17   departments and so forth.  And it's really got us
  


18   thinking and rethinking on some of the main issues
  


19   and challenges that we're facing in the plan.
  


20              And I'll stress that the plan that
  


21   ultimately will be resubmitted to the Council is
  


22   not going to be a perfect plan by any stretch.
  


23   There's still going to be need for improvement
  


24   down the road.  And it will come with a cover
  


25   letter from the Interagency Drought Work Group
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 1   explaining some of the challenges that still exist
  


 2   and recommendations for ways that could be
  


 3   addressed in the future.  So you can expect that
  


 4   coming in the months to come, and we'll just keep
  


 5   plugging away until we get there.
  


 6              THE CHAIRMAN:  Eric, thank you for
  


 7   that.  There's pieces of proposed legislation out
  


 8   there regarding drought.  So how does that impact
  


 9   the work of the work group?  So you could be
  


10   coming up with some plan, and then the Legislature
  


11   could be passing something contrary to what you've
  


12   doing.
  


13              ERIC LINDQUIST:  That's a great
  


14   comment.  The Chairman is referring to Raised Bill
  


15   No. 5154, I believe.  It's called an Act
  


16   Concerning Water Usage and Conservation During
  


17   Drought Conditions.  And a similar version of this
  


18   bill was proposed last year.  It ultimately was
  


19   shot down or didn't make it into public hearing, I
  


20   don't believe, but it's proposed once again.  And
  


21   we haven't really had that much of an opportunity
  


22   to discuss it amongst agencies.  So OPM has looked
  


23   at it, DPH has looked at it, DEP has looked at it,
  


24   but we haven't gotten together to discuss the
  


25   content of the bill and what we believe may be
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 1   some shortcomings, some oversights, or some
  


 2   positives.
  


 3              I can say on behalf of OPM that based
  


 4   on our review, we do see some language in the
  


 5   proposed bill that would be contrary to some of
  


 6   the objectives of the revised drought plan, mainly
  


 7   the fact that it uses terminology that we're
  


 8   trying to stray away from, and also refers to
  


 9   statewide mandatory and voluntary reductions in
  


10   water use that we're also questioning and trying
  


11   to stray away from in the revised plan as we try
  


12   to come up with a system for better balancing and
  


13   accommodating the fact that water companies across
  


14   the state can be in very different situations at
  


15   different times based on their inventory and their
  


16   days of supply and conditions that may vary across
  


17   the state.
  


18              So what we've experienced in the past
  


19   is that, you know, one region of the state, one
  


20   supply area can be vastly different in what
  


21   they're experiencing from another, and different
  


22   water companies can have different -- you know, be
  


23   at different levels of drought based on what may
  


24   be happening.  So the proposed language
  


25   essentially takes a statewide view on something
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 1   that we're trying to get away from a statewide
  


 2   view on, and that's our concern, at least from
  


 3   OPM, our initial concern.  And so we'll have to
  


 4   get together with our respective partner agencies
  


 5   and have a better discussion on how we want to
  


 6   approach that going down the road.
  


 7              LORI MATHIEU:  So Eric, I appreciate
  


 8   your leadership and bringing the group together
  


 9   because it's not easy getting six agencies
  


10   together and all of their staff.  So I
  


11   participated in some of the meetings, and we've
  


12   had some really good conversations, as you note.
  


13   And Bill 5154, just at a general high level, our
  


14   agency is supportive of the effort on the
  


15   legislative side for the Water Planning Council to
  


16   have some role in looking at all the things that
  


17   we are struggling with as far as connecting what
  


18   the utilities do individually and what the state
  


19   needs to do and the legislative responsibilities
  


20   that exist under, say, the Governor or OPM versus
  


21   what the plans are for individual utilities.
  


22              I think it's worth the Water Planning
  


23   Council paying attention to those items.  So
  


24   that's why at a high level some of the words might
  


25   not work, but just in general for the Legislature







22


  
 1   to push this forward and ask us to participate and
  


 2   continue to look at I think is important because
  


 3   it is important because the last time in the
  


 4   '16/17 drought we were headed to a stage 3, and
  


 5   we'd never been there before, and we have this
  


 6   plan which doesn't have statutory requirements to
  


 7   be produced.
  


 8              So I think to have this in law is
  


 9   meaningful.  And I know the legislators that are
  


10   out there that are looking at this want us to do
  


11   something.  So I think that it's a good concept.
  


12   The words might not all be correct, but I agree
  


13   just in concept it's a good thing for the Water
  


14   Planning Council to do and have some review.
  


15              ERIC LINDQUIST:  I would absolutely
  


16   agree.  In concept, we certainly need to do better
  


17   in terms of solidifying the authority and the
  


18   responsibilities of that group.  So we can
  


19   definitely appreciate that, and we'll have to have
  


20   more discussion going forward.
  


21              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Has the bill been
  


22   scheduled for a hearing?
  


23              LORI MATHIEU:  Not that I'm aware of.
  


24   I think sometime next week, from what I heard,
  


25   Wednesday.
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 1              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think the question
  


 2   for the Council is individual testimony or one,
  


 3   basically one testimony from the Council?
  


 4              LORI MATHIEU:  We've drafted our
  


 5   language and shared that internally, shared it
  


 6   with Nick.  So I know last year, was this the one
  


 7   where we were asked to submit combined testimony
  


 8   and then also individual testimony?
  


 9              THE CHAIRMAN:  I believe so.  Last year
  


10   that's what we did.
  


11              LORI MATHIEU:  Right.
  


12              ERIC LINDQUIST:  I believe so.  And if
  


13   I recall, our testimony recommended that the bill
  


14   not proceed.
  


15              LORI MATHIEU:  Because the plan wasn't
  


16   final yet.
  


17              ERIC LINDQUIST:  Right.
  


18              LORI MATHIEU:  The State Water Plan
  


19   wasn't final.
  


20              ERIC LINDQUIST:  Right.
  


21              LORI MATHIEU:  So maybe we need to
  


22   draft combined legislation.
  


23              THE CHAIRMAN:  Individually and as a
  


24   group or --
  


25              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I typically would
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 1   look at that as an either/or.
  


 2              THE CHAIRMAN:  I think it should be --
  


 3   I mean, frankly, I think it probably should be the
  


 4   Water Planning Council doing it.  I mean, all the
  


 5   agencies are represented.  We have the water
  


 6   planning response for it, so I think we should be
  


 7   --
  


 8              DAVID KALAFA:  You said you already had
  


 9   a draft.
  


10              LORI MATHIEU:  We have a draft that I
  


11   shared with Nick, so maybe our legislative people.
  


12              THE CHAIRMAN:  Share with --
  


13              DAVID KALAFA:  Certainly.  We can take
  


14   a look at it.
  


15              THE CHAIRMAN:  Margaret.
  


16              MARGARET MINER:  I had some notes I was
  


17   going to talk about briefly about 5151 and this
  


18   drought bill 5154, so I might as well do that now
  


19   and get it out of the way.
  


20              THE CHAIRMAN:  Absolutely.
  


21              MARGARET MINER:  Okay.  On the drought
  


22   bill 5154, yes, I think the core of the bill, the
  


23   identification of what a drought plan should do,
  


24   is very good.
  


25              Eric, I know that the people working on
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 1   it were aware of this language, were aware that
  


 2   there are regional droughts, and practically even
  


 3   municipal droughts, so I don't think they meant to
  


 4   rule out -- that they meant to only address
  


 5   statewide droughts, and I don't think that's in
  


 6   the language.  But I'm sure they didn't mean to
  


 7   rule it out if you see it anywhere in the
  


 8   language.  My concern is that some of this is --
  


 9   it's synthesized, I don't know, water laws and
  


10   regulations.  I mean, that's what the water plan
  


11   is supposed to be doing.
  


12              A report every three years with review
  


13   and recommendation, I think we'll be asking to
  


14   make that a little sharper, like something --
  


15   bring forward legislative language on this issue,
  


16   or something more definite, because there's
  


17   nothing here that really requires any very
  


18   well-defined or difficult action.  Just report,
  


19   make recommendations; make recommendations, report
  


20   could drag on without significant actions.  So we
  


21   may look into sharpen it up a bit.  But the core,
  


22   I think they did a good job identifying the
  


23   problems.  And I do think we need separate
  


24   legislation that pushes on this issue, because I
  


25   don't believe the water plan does it.
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 1              On the other bill, the one that Lori
  


 2   mentioned from the small systems, there's some
  


 3   language confusions.  I had questions as to what
  


 4   it means, and including, I'll just draw to your
  


 5   attention, in one place the determination to be
  


 6   made by the commissioner in the original statute
  


 7   is based upon any regulation in the public health
  


 8   code, and that's now changed to any provision of
  


 9   the general standards or regulations of
  


10   Connecticut state agencies.  So that opens a large
  


11   door.  I don't know what the --
  


12              LORI MATHIEU:  Which section are you
  


13   reading?
  


14              MARGARET MINER:  That's Section 2A on
  


15   the third page.  So that's the sort of thing I'm
  


16   looking at.  I'm thinking, well, what does that
  


17   mean.  And, you know, I can understand when it was
  


18   tied -- this language was tied to the public
  


19   health code, but this --
  


20              LORI MATHIEU:  This has to do with the
  


21   civil penalty portion, right?
  


22              MARGARET MINER:  Yes.  But it went from
  


23   public health code considerations or a focus there
  


24   to regulations of any state agency.  I don't know
  


25   why that change was made.  My point is that some
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 1   of the wording in here I find difficult, and I'll
  


 2   probably have some suggestions, and we talked
  


 3   about that somewhat.
  


 4              LORI MATHIEU:  Okay.
  


 5              JOHN HUDAK:  I will say that on the
  


 6   drought bill that the water industry definitely
  


 7   has some fears about homogenizing drought planning
  


 8   in the state, if this is going to be -- if we're
  


 9   going to have a real science and data driven water
  


10   planning in the state, really putting the drought
  


11   planning and response in the hands of legislation
  


12   is probably a step backward.  I think we really
  


13   should focus on honing what we have now in terms
  


14   of utility drought plans and the fact that
  


15   utilities have the best data, they have the best
  


16   knowledge of their systems, and that's really
  


17   where public water supply drought planning
  


18   triggers and response should be held.
  


19              LORI MATHIEU:  You recall the letter we
  


20   received from the three senators from August of
  


21   last year?
  


22              JOHN HUDAK:  Yes.
  


23              LORI MATHIEU:  That's, I think, where
  


24   this legislation is coming from, these three
  


25   senators, and saying you need to do something.
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 1   Because I will tell you there was an interesting
  


 2   discussion we had when the Governor is saying one
  


 3   thing, and four or five big utilities are saying
  


 4   something else, and there was a lot of confusion.
  


 5   And there was a lot of confusion in Stamford and
  


 6   Greenwich and when our orders are written and
  


 7   everything.  So I think the communication with
  


 8   municipalities with local health directors,
  


 9   whether or not we need municipal ordinances or
  


10   not, and how you enforce drought restrictions, how
  


11   do you deal with people who want to water using
  


12   their private wells, it's more than just what the
  


13   utilities are doing.  It's beyond that.  It's
  


14   municipal authorities, who has authority to shut
  


15   people off, being very clear on that, and when you
  


16   would take that action.  There's so many things
  


17   that need to be part of this state plan that we're
  


18   just scratching the surface on.
  


19              So I think the legislators are saying,
  


20   look, you need to pay attention to this.  And we
  


21   don't even have legislation to develop this plan
  


22   that we have.  It's good that we have a plan, but
  


23   we don't even have the core legislation that
  


24   guides us as to what we should actually do because
  


25   it is important when you get to those later
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 1   stages.  We start pulling together a task force of
  


 2   a whole bunch of other agencies, and we start
  


 3   working directly with the Governor's office when
  


 4   it's a stage 3.  And we have never been there
  


 5   before.  And that was sort of scary for us, I'm
  


 6   going to be honest.  Because we're sort of
  


 7   struggling.  How do we make sure we're more
  


 8   consistent in our messaging and that we're doing
  


 9   the right thing?  So I think this is important.
  


10   This is very important to listen to what the
  


11   legislators have to say to us about this.
  


12              MARGARET MINER:  Could I just
  


13   underscore one point that Eric made?  I think he
  


14   said we need to get the authorization of the
  


15   interagency work group on a better basis, which
  


16   these same legislators had talked about in other
  


17   occasions.  It's not here, but I agree, Eric, that
  


18   right now that is just an ad hoc group formed from
  


19   the air and --
  


20              THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, you're raising a
  


21   good point.  So the question, will the interagency
  


22   work group testify, would somebody go and testify
  


23   before the Legislature?
  


24              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I don't think --
  


25              ERIC LINDQUIST:  I'm thinking it should
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 1   be one of --
  


 2              THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, but somebody -- my
  


 3   point -- well, I figured as much, but somebody
  


 4   should let the Legislature know what's going on
  


 5   here.  So we should draft testimony.  We should be
  


 6   drafting something --
  


 7              DAVID KALAFA:  From us.
  


 8              THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.
  


 9              LORI MATHIEU:  What actually happens.
  


10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.
  


11              LORI MATHIEU:  And the fact that it's
  


12   interesting, Eric, what you just laid out.  The
  


13   plan is this group of six agencies is going to
  


14   then send it to the Water Planning Council for,
  


15   what, under what authority?  There is no
  


16   authority.  And there's two other agencies that
  


17   are not represented here, agriculture and
  


18   emergency management, and emergency management
  


19   being a key agency when you get into the third and
  


20   fourth stages.  So they're not represented here,
  


21   and there's no statutory authority for this plan.
  


22              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think we put the
  


23   new guy on the spot because OPM traditionally has
  


24   taken the lead on this interagency work group.
  


25              DAVID KALAFA:  Yes.  Unfortunately, I
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 1   don't have enough history.  One of the questions I
  


 2   did ask Eric a couple hours ago was can you point
  


 3   me to the statutory citation, and he told me there
  


 4   is none.  So this conversation is very well timed.
  


 5   And I think the issue is very true, what standing
  


 6   does that group have, and this legislation will
  


 7   create a process that will have that authorization
  


 8   and that standing.  But we would want them, as
  


 9   they consider this legislation, to take into
  


10   account the work that has been done to date and
  


11   not discounted.  So I think it's important that
  


12   the discounts I'll try and synthesize and meld it
  


13   into our testimony.
  


14              THE CHAIRMAN:  Exactly.  Great.
  


15              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Can we talk about
  


16   one other bill before we move on?
  


17              THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure.
  


18              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And that's 5346,
  


19   which is the sale of municipal water supply and
  


20   wastewater utility assets which is up for a
  


21   hearing in --
  


22              THE CHAIRMAN:  We hate it.  We hate the
  


23   bill and --
  


24              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  -- energy and
  


25   technology on Thursday.
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 1              THE CHAIRMAN:  -- we don't like the
  


 2   bill.
  


 3              LORI MATHIEU:  Which bill number is
  


 4   this again?
  


 5              THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody here from the
  


 6   water company?  Anybody here from Aquarion today?
  


 7              (No response.)
  


 8              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  It's 5346.
  


 9              THE CHAIRMAN:  Does CWWA --
  


10              LORI MATHIEU:  What is that again?
  


11              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  5346.
  


12              THE CHAIRMAN:  We plan on opposing the
  


13   bill.
  


14              LORI MATHIEU:  Is that the asset?
  


15              THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.
  


16              LORI MATHIEU:  I'm just looking.  It's
  


17   up for a public hearing on Thursday.
  


18              THE CHAIRMAN:  It's up for a public
  


19   hearing on Thursday.  And what we were going to
  


20   say was that it was way, way -- I mean, this is
  


21   kind of thrown at us at the eleventh hour.  We've
  


22   done some research around the country.  We're not
  


23   getting very favorable reviews.  And so we're not
  


24   saying it's an idea that should not ever come up
  


25   again; we're saying it needs a lot more study.







33


  
 1              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  But it's giving you
  


 2   authority to make decisions on utilities that you
  


 3   do not traditionally regulate.  Is that correct?
  


 4              THE CHAIRMAN:  The sale of.
  


 5              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Of those utilities.
  


 6              THE CHAIRMAN:  That's right.
  


 7              Betsy, do you want to say something?
  


 8   Not to put you on the spot.
  


 9              BETSY GARRA:  That's okay.
  


10              THE CHAIRMAN:  We'd be happy if you
  


11   withdrew that bill before Thursday.
  


12              LORI MATHIEU:  Do you want to step up
  


13   to the mike?
  


14              BETSY GARRA:  Yes.
  


15              THE COURT REPORTER:  I don't have her
  


16   name.
  


17              THE CHAIRMAN:  Betsy Garra.  Betsy is
  


18   with the CWWA, COST.
  


19              BETSY GARRA:  Wife and mother,
  


20   grandmother.
  


21              Yes, I'm Betsy Garra, executive
  


22   director of the Connecticut Water Works
  


23   Association.  Senate Bill 346 is something that
  


24   the water industry initiated.  It outlines a
  


25   process for --
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 1              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  5346?
  


 2              BETSY GARRA:  I'm sorry, I don't have
  


 3   the bill in front of me, but the sale of the
  


 4   municipal water and wastewater systems.
  


 5              So the intent is to facilitate the
  


 6   voluntary transfer of municipal water and
  


 7   wastewater systems to ensure that the private
  


 8   utilities acquiring those systems would be able to
  


 9   recover the costs associated with that acquisition
  


10   in their rates.  So it just lays out a process for
  


11   determining the fair market value of such systems,
  


12   which I guess is sometimes a sticking point in
  


13   terms of ensuring that those systems can be
  


14   acquired and properly managed by professional
  


15   entities.
  


16              We recognize that the Public Utilities
  


17   Regulatory Authority has had some issues with
  


18   this, and we do not intend to push this this
  


19   session.  We do want to continue the dialogue and
  


20   see whether or not there are some actions that we
  


21   can look at in the upcoming session.  But
  


22   certainly we recognize that given the issues that
  


23   you've raised that this is not the appropriate
  


24   time to pursue this.  That said, there is a
  


25   hearing Thursday, so we are planning on
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 1   testifying, but I think we will be acknowledging
  


 2   that we have met with PURA and that there are
  


 3   concerns and that we are not pushing it for this
  


 4   particular session.  I need to finesse that
  


 5   language a bit, but that is the gist of it.
  


 6              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And why wastewater?
  


 7              BETSY GARRA:  My understanding is that
  


 8   some systems, because they are combined so
  


 9   that they may end up having the --
  


10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Small.
  


11              BETSY GARRA:  -- sale of municipal
  


12   water and wastewater systems, is certainly not a
  


13   focus of the legislation, but I think they felt
  


14   that it would be more appropriate to handle them
  


15   jointly if those systems are in fact looking to
  


16   transfer their assets.
  


17              THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.
  


18              LORI MATHIEU:  So we have a current
  


19   process, right?  How would this change that
  


20   current process, like what's your thoughts on
  


21   that?
  


22              BETSY GARRA:  My understanding is this
  


23   would not change the current process.  This is
  


24   only coming into play if the municipal water or
  


25   wastewater system voluntarily wanted to transfer
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 1   ownership of their system to a private water
  


 2   utility.
  


 3              THE CHAIRMAN:  Investor.
  


 4              LORI MATHIEU:  Isn't there a current
  


 5   process for that?
  


 6              BETSY GARRA:  Not that I'm aware of,
  


 7   but I would defer any questions on that to
  


 8   Aquarion or Connecticut Water that has been closer
  


 9   to this particular piece of legislation.
  


10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Again, I want to just
  


11   say that it's something that is worth considering
  


12   in the future.  I mean, perhaps there could be a
  


13   situation where the municipality is in dire
  


14   straits, the system is in tough shape, it needs a
  


15   lot of work, and it might be advantageous to the
  


16   municipalities.  But we'd like to hear from COST,
  


17   we'd like to hear from CCM, you know, it was just
  


18   too rushed, so we just want to do more study of it
  


19   and then perhaps we'll have enough time.
  


20              BETSY GARRA:  Certainly understandable.
  


21              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Gail, we talked
  


22   to how many states?
  


23              GAIL LUCCHINA:  Six.
  


24              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
  


25              Thanks, Betsy.  Sorry to put you on the
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 1   spot, Betsy.
  


 2              BETSY GARRA:  That's okay.  I'm going
  


 3   to stay here because I have public comment later.
  


 4   Is that okay?
  


 5              THE CHAIRMAN:  Stay right there, sure.
  


 6   We're going to go right to public comment here
  


 7   shortly.
  


 8              Okay.  Anything else?  We went from the
  


 9   drought plan to that.
  


10              WUCC.
  


11              LORI MATHIEU:  Another interesting
  


12   bill, while we're on legislation, is 5345
  


13   concerning lead service line, so just something
  


14   that's interesting.
  


15              THE CHAIRMAN:  How do you feel about
  


16   that bill?
  


17              LORI MATHIEU:  How do we feel about
  


18   that?  I think you should absolutely remove the
  


19   entire lead service line.  You should have
  


20   funding, a place to go to so that funding can be
  


21   obtained by people who can't afford it because
  


22   many times a water utility might be replacing a
  


23   water main, they find a lead service line, and the
  


24   lead service line, most of them have -- they're
  


25   publicly owned by the utility ownership, and then







38


  
 1   the privately-held lead service line on the
  


 2   private property would be the responsibility of
  


 3   the homeowner to remove that lead service line.
  


 4   And as we found in other states and other
  


 5   providence, in particular, where you're doing
  


 6   partial lead service line replacements, leaving
  


 7   the lead service line, the privately-owned lead
  


 8   service line in place, you cause a problem with
  


 9   water quality.
  


10              THE CHAIRMAN:  That one we're
  


11   definitely more -- we're not in favor of the
  


12   legislation, as it's presently written, but we're
  


13   proposing jointly with the Office of Consumer
  


14   Counsel to set up a docket to just look at it.
  


15   Because it reminds me when we implemented WICA a
  


16   few years back, you know, when we first did WICA,
  


17   you know, it was like the companies came in and
  


18   said, well, we have pipes that need to be
  


19   replaced, but we need to do more due diligence.
  


20   It's the same thing with this.  And, you know,
  


21   it's dollars and cents, I mean, so --
  


22              LORI MATHIEU:  And that's something
  


23   that, you know, in our testimony we plan to
  


24   testify, and there needs to be recognition that
  


25   water utilities are responsible to provide that
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 1   inventory of lead service lines to the health
  


 2   department.  They're responsible to identify them
  


 3   under that inventory.  The revisions to the Lead
  


 4   and Copper Rule, EPA has put out some, you know,
  


 5   questions for states and associations who are
  


 6   commenting in the next couple of days back to EPA.
  


 7   But lead service line replacements will be, number
  


 8   one, there will be a requirement to have an
  


 9   inventory; number two, there will probably be a
  


10   requirement for replacement.  So this is a timely
  


11   bill, but I agree with you that more needs to be
  


12   thought through about this.
  


13              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  How ubiquitous is
  


14   the issue, Lori?
  


15              LORI MATHIEU:  What do you mean?
  


16              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  How often --
  


17              THE CHAIRMAN:  That's our question.
  


18              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Right.
  


19              LORI MATHIEU:  How often do we find
  


20   these?
  


21              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Yes.
  


22              LORI MATHIEU:  The concern that is out
  


23   there is the Lead and Copper Rule was passed in
  


24   1991/1992 and rolled out for a ten-year period.
  


25   We do not have as a department have inventory
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 1   information.  Utilities, we've asked them after
  


 2   Flint, Michigan to look at where these are and
  


 3   give us better information.  Some of them have;
  


 4   some of them have not.  So, as a matter of fact,
  


 5   we've only heard from a few.
  


 6              So it's very difficult.  Some we know
  


 7   that are going back and looking at their records
  


 8   from the early 1900s, so it's not easy.  It's not
  


 9   like they have the inventories.  They have to go
  


10   back.  They have to do research.  They have to
  


11   find where these are.  They have to redo or update
  


12   their sampling site plans for the Lead and Copper
  


13   Rule.  So it has a lot of meaning to our agency
  


14   and our oversight of the Lead and Copper Rule and
  


15   water quality, and then its big impact moving
  


16   forward with revisions that EPA eventually will
  


17   put in place.
  


18              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thanks, Lori.
  


19              Any other legislative issues before we
  


20   move on to the WUCC update?
  


21              (No response.)
  


22              LORI MATHIEU:  The WUCC meetings this
  


23   month, the integrated report will be front and
  


24   center and up for public viewing and public
  


25   comment soon.  That's my update.  And the WUCCs
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 1   are, from what I know, the WUCCs are on schedule
  


 2   for finalizing the plans at the end of June.
  


 3              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thanks, Lori.
  


 4              Before we go to public comment, I do
  


 5   want to talk about the environmental study, change
  


 6   of use of New Britain Water Company land.  The
  


 7   report has been submitted to us, and we are going
  


 8   to -- actually, it looks very much like the water
  


 9   plan.  Here it is.  And we wanted more work to do,
  


10   so we are very happy that New Britain accommodated
  


11   and we have this plan to go through.  We have it
  


12   laid out by statute in terms of what our
  


13   responsibilities are with this report.  And it's
  


14   something that we're going to be doing in
  


15   conjunction with the Council on Environmental
  


16   Quality, reviewing it, and basically coming up
  


17   with a report based upon the information here not
  


18   later than 60 days after the public hearing
  


19   required pursuant to subsection (d), the Water
  


20   Planning Council, in consultation with the Council
  


21   on Environmental Quality, shall submit the report
  


22   on the results of the environmental study; the
  


23   Council's comments on review of such report; and a
  


24   summary of public comments received concerning
  


25   such report and comments; and said Council's
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 1   recommendation to the joint standing committees of
  


 2   the General Assembly having cognizance over
  


 3   matters relating to the environment and public
  


 4   health, in accordance with the provisions of
  


 5   Section 11-4a of the statute.  So that's the last
  


 6   paragraph which really describes what we have to
  


 7   do ultimately on this.
  


 8              The question is how we can -- and, of
  


 9   course, we have a time frame -- and how we want to
  


10   proceed with this.  I'm open to suggestions.
  


11              LORI MATHIEU:  So I think at one time,
  


12   maybe early on when this first was passed, we
  


13   spoke about what we would do when we actually have
  


14   the draft in front of us, and my recommendation
  


15   would be that we pull together a group of
  


16   technical people under each one of our agencies
  


17   and assign a leader of those technical people to
  


18   work together, maybe make assignments of review,
  


19   and then come back and put together their comments
  


20   back for us to take a look at.  So while the Water
  


21   Planning Council is responsible, I think that's
  


22   the best way to go, as well as the CEQ has to be
  


23   involved as well.
  


24              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Lori.
  


25              The interesting thing is that of
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 1   course, as usual, the statute doesn't -- I mean,
  


 2   do we have to have consensus with CEQ?  I mean,
  


 3   I'm not sure, we could be having two very
  


 4   different recommendations.  I'm not sure what the
  


 5   report -- I mean, the statute doesn't give us
  


 6   guidance here.  It sounds like they can do their
  


 7   recommendations and their study and their
  


 8   evaluation and we can do ours for the Legislature.
  


 9              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think the other
  


10   thing is, I might advocate that the agencies do
  


11   their independent review and then get together.
  


12   It's going to be complex.  We don't have a lot of
  


13   time.  Our expertise and interests are different.
  


14              I'm also concerned from a regulatory
  


15   standpoint both DPH and DEP, if this was to move
  


16   forward, also have regulatory authority once the
  


17   permits come in.  And I'd want to make very sure
  


18   we don't do anything which would potentially
  


19   implicate that authority when we get to that
  


20   point.  I mean, I think one of the questions is do
  


21   we want to ask the Water Planning Council Advisory
  


22   Group, watershed lands group, to actually give us
  


23   some input into this process.  I'd be interested
  


24   in what Margaret and John's thought on that was
  


25   also, whether they have -- everyone has their
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 1   hands full.
  


 2              MARGARET MINER:  John said he was
  


 3   stretched thin, so he can do all of it.
  


 4              JOHN HUDAK:  I'm overreaching.
  


 5              MARGARET MINER:  But I do see your
  


 6   point.  If you're going to have to have an
  


 7   adjudicatory position, what will you be saying
  


 8   prior to that.
  


 9              One thing we did ask for -- I know it's
  


10   fat -- but we did ask for data.  I don't know if
  


11   Paul Zagorsky is here, but he had put together
  


12   some --
  


13              THE CHAIRMAN:  Is Paul here?
  


14              (No response.)
  


15              MARGARET MINER:  -- some record of the
  


16   fact that we did ask for data.  So we would like
  


17   the data.
  


18              Is he here?
  


19              RICHARD JUDD:  No, but I can speak.
  


20              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll go to
  


21   public comment in a minute.
  


22              MARGARET MINER:  Okay.  So our question
  


23   was that we would like to see the data, and right
  


24   away in the wildlife section I had a question.  So
  


25   I'd like to see the data.  I don't mean right now.
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 1              THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.
  


 2              RICHARD JUDD:  Do you want me to
  


 3   comment for our group now or later?
  


 4              THE CHAIRMAN:  Under public comment,
  


 5   please.
  


 6              RICHARD JUDD:  Okay.
  


 7              LORI MATHIEU:  So to Margaret's point,
  


 8   the plan, Jack, you mentioned this is all up
  


 9   online?
  


10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Correct.
  


11              LORI MATHIEU:  The document is on
  


12   PURA's web site, the whole thing?
  


13              THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  So I think your
  


14   suggestion is okay.  And I think that we just need
  


15   to have a point person to coordinate this.  And,
  


16   you know, Gail can certainly assist, Marcia.
  


17              DAVID KALAFA:  Based on what the
  


18   discussion has been, each of our agencies would
  


19   kind of independently review the plan, and then
  


20   we'd sit down to discuss that.  Is that the
  


21   direction we're going?
  


22              THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you okay with that?
  


23              LORI MATHIEU:  Sure, as long as we have
  


24   a defined group of people.
  


25              DAVID KALAFA:  Right.  Well, I think
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 1   each agency will have to, you know, assign who in
  


 2   their agency is going to be the lead in reviewing
  


 3   the plan, and then OPM will take the lead in
  


 4   rounding everybody up and setting a time frame.
  


 5   And I'll talk to Eric and Bruce when we get back
  


 6   to see how we'll go about doing that.
  


 7              THE CHAIRMAN:  And our engineers would
  


 8   shoot me, but we really are independent, so I can
  


 9   have some PURA -- right Gail -- some of our PURA
  


10   engineers take a look at this and some of our
  


11   technical staff.
  


12              DAVID KALAFA:  So what is the time
  


13   frame again in the legislation that we have to
  


14   have it?
  


15              THE CHAIRMAN:  I think 90 days.
  


16              DAVID KALAFA:  90 days, okay.
  


17              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  The clock is
  


18   ticking.
  


19              DAVID KALAFA:  It is.
  


20              THE CHAIRMAN:  The clock has been
  


21   ticking since this came.
  


22              LORI MATHIEU:  So we should set a time
  


23   frame now, 60 days to get our draft comments
  


24   together for us to look at, 60 days from now.
  


25              THE CHAIRMAN:  So which would be the
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 1   May meeting.
  


 2              LORI MATHIEU:  May.  So the May
  


 3   meeting.
  


 4              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
  


 5              LORI MATHIEU:  When is the May meeting?
  


 6              THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a question back
  


 7   there.
  


 8              ALICEA CHARAMUT:  As a CEQ member,
  


 9   would it be helpful for me to give you insight as
  


10   to what we talked about at our last meeting?
  


11              THE CHAIRMAN:  Come on up.  That would
  


12   be wonderful.
  


13              ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Alicea Charamut.  I
  


14   work for the Connecticut River Conservancy, and
  


15   I'm also a member of the Council on Environmental
  


16   Quality.  So at our meeting last week -- I'm
  


17   sorry?
  


18              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And the Water
  


19   Planning Council Advisory Group.
  


20              ALICEA CHARAMUT:  And the Water
  


21   Planning Council Advisory Group as well.
  


22              At our CEQ meeting last week, we formed
  


23   a subcommittee to review this report.  There
  


24   wasn't any talk of consensus with the Water
  


25   Planning Council, but I think that certainly







48


  
 1   contact Karl if you think there needs to be some
  


 2   sort of consensus between.  But there was
  


 3   certainly an acknowledgement that the Water
  


 4   Planning Council has a lot of resources and
  


 5   expertise on a lot of these subjects that CEQ
  


 6   would defer to the Water Planning Council on.  So
  


 7   that was pretty much a summary.
  


 8              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Who are the members
  


 9   of the subcommittee?
  


10              ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Kip and myself, a
  


11   subcommittee of two.  We're the co-chairs.
  


12              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Okay.
  


13              THE CHAIRMAN:  Congratulations.  Thank
  


14   you for that.  I appreciate it.
  


15              Okay.  So are we clear going into this?
  


16              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Did we get a date on
  


17   the May meeting?
  


18              A VOICE:  May 1st.
  


19              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Thank you.
  


20              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other
  


21   comments?
  


22              BETSY GARRA:  Is this public comment?
  


23              THE CHAIRMAN:  We're going to move
  


24   right on to public comment.  You can't wait to do
  


25   that public comment, can you?
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 1              BETSY GARRA:  Well, that's because I
  


 2   have to read some of this because David Radka is
  


 3   not here.
  


 4              Can I go?
  


 5              THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.
  


 6              BETSY GARRA:  Thank you.  Betsy Garra,
  


 7   CWWA.  In December CWWA had sent a letter to the
  


 8   Water Planning Council indicating that it was
  


 9   convening a water industry group to look at issues
  


10   to enhance and strengthen drought management and
  


11   response.  And that has been done.  The Water
  


12   Resources Committee, which is a committee of the
  


13   Connecticut section of the American Water Works
  


14   Association, our sister organization, has been
  


15   meeting.  That committee is chaired by David Radka
  


16   and Peter Galant.  I know others from Milone &
  


17   MacBroom and Tata & Howard have been
  


18   participating.
  


19              They have developed a draft framework
  


20   for looking at issues and to provide guidance to
  


21   water utilities in terms of looking at drought
  


22   triggers relative to surface water supplies, and
  


23   that framework includes a number of
  


24   recommendations, including setting a target for
  


25   the volume of usable storage that the plan is
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 1   intended to preserve in the reservoir, quantifying
  


 2   realistic reservoir withdrawal reductions that can
  


 3   be reached in response to some of the actions that
  


 4   will be taken, establishing triggers for entering
  


 5   into and exiting drought stages to ensure that
  


 6   there's adequate response time and that the public
  


 7   understands where we are in terms of the drought
  


 8   stages, looking at things like setting response
  


 9   actions for each drought stage including
  


10   communication with public officials.  So a lot of
  


11   the things to address the issues raised in the
  


12   legislation that is currently pending, and also
  


13   demonstrating plan effectiveness, demonstrating
  


14   that the proposed drought triggers will actually
  


15   adequately protect reservoir storage under severe
  


16   drought conditions.
  


17              So they have some very thoughtful
  


18   recommendations.  They could not be here today.
  


19   But if you are interested, we can have David Radka
  


20   and/or Peter Galant present to the Water Planning
  


21   Council regarding this framework.
  


22              THE CHAIRMAN:  Why don't we plan on
  


23   doing that at the April meeting.
  


24              BETSY GARRA:  Okay.  Great.  Thank you.
  


25              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Is there a chance
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 1   you could get it to us beforehand, Betsy, so we
  


 2   have a chance to look at it before they present
  


 3   it?
  


 4              BETSY GARRA:  I would think so.  What
  


 5   we've done now is they've forwarded the draft
  


 6   framework to CWWA.  We've circulated it to our
  


 7   members for comment.  We've gotten a few comments
  


 8   back, but yeah, I don't see why we shouldn't be
  


 9   able to share that prior to the meeting.
  


10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Excellent.  Thank you
  


11   very much, Betsy.
  


12              THE CHAIRMAN:  By the way -- I should
  


13   have done this at the beginning -- who is joining
  


14   us on the phone?
  


15              ELAINE SISTARE:  Hi, Jack.  Elaine
  


16   Sistare, CDM Smith.  I did have a question as part
  


17   of public comment.  I missed the first couple of
  


18   minutes, but I was curious whether there is any
  


19   new information about the joint public hearings
  


20   between the legislative committees on the State
  


21   Water Plan.  I thought there was some discussions,
  


22   but whether that meeting has been set and/or that
  


23   an alert will be put out there to get us all that
  


24   information.
  


25              THE CHAIRMAN:  Hi, Elaine.  We







52


  
 1   discussed that.  I think we anticipate it's going
  


 2   to be like the end of March, beginning of April.
  


 3   We don't have a hard core date yet.
  


 4              ELAINE SISTARE:  Thank you.
  


 5              MARTHA SMITH:  Martha Smith is here,
  


 6   too, listening in.
  


 7              THE CHAIRMAN:  Hi, Martha.
  


 8              Anybody else?
  


 9              FRED KLEIN:  Fred Klein is listening
  


10   in.
  


11              THE CHAIRMAN:  Counselor.
  


12              Anybody else?
  


13              JOSEPH LALIBERTE:  Joe Laliberte with
  


14   CDM Smith.  How are you all?
  


15              THE CHAIRMAN:  Hello, Joe.
  


16              Anybody else?
  


17              (No response.)
  


18              THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.  If
  


19   not, we'll continue public comment.
  


20              (Whereupon, Mr. Zagorsky entered the
  


21   room.)
  


22              THE CHAIRMAN:  Perfect timing,
  


23   counselor.
  


24              RICHARD JUDD:  Lawyers are always on
  


25   time, aren't they?
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 1              THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  He must have been
  


 2   next door at the courthouse.
  


 3              RICHARD JUDD:  Paul, are you going to
  


 4   join me?
  


 5              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  No, you go.  I'll
  


 6   follow you.  Those are big footsteps to follow,
  


 7   but I'll try.
  


 8              RICHARD JUDD:  Good afternoon.
  


 9              THE CHAIRMAN:  Good afternoon.
  


10              RICHARD JUDD:  I'm Dr. Richard L. Judd.
  


11   I'm a member of the local group that is protesting
  


12   the watershed project.
  


13              We have received the report that you
  


14   have just remarked about, and we're preliminarily
  


15   reviewing that report.  We will provide you, of
  


16   course, with a written report from our group in
  


17   due time for your pleasure.  But in the immediacy
  


18   of a quick review of the report, I can tell you
  


19   that in my look at it so far, the report is a
  


20   disaster for the public water supply of New
  


21   Britain.  It makes a number of assumptions with
  


22   regard to the destruction of the watershed, and as
  


23   they report to the expiration, as the total
  


24   destruction of all the wildlife and fauna in the
  


25   area.
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 1              Looking at the report, we are engaging
  


 2   a number of biologists, hydrologists, botanists,
  


 3   and others to give us a review of this.  As you
  


 4   know, I'm retired, but I'm still teaching in the
  


 5   Department of Biomolecular Sciences at CCSU, among
  


 6   other things.  I have a lot of questions about the
  


 7   validity of the study.  Number one, when you look
  


 8   at it, you will find that there is a lack of
  


 9   complete data with regard to the surveys done on
  


10   the flora and fauna.  They talk about three fauna
  


11   species, in particular, but there are literally 20
  


12   to 30 species that are not mentioned in the report
  


13   such as foxes, eagles, other birds.  The bats that
  


14   are on the endangered species list are not
  


15   mentioned whatsoever.  All these species and fauna
  


16   will be gone once the shed is destroyed.  So we
  


17   have a great concern about that and whether or not
  


18   it can follow the federal act which requires some
  


19   response to what will happen to all the wildlife.
  


20              As we go further in reading the report,
  


21   one can find that there is a -- going to be
  


22   building what is known as a, quote, rainwater
  


23   harvesting regional reservoir project, unquote.
  


24   That is the new hole in the ground that will be
  


25   produced after they excavate with the remaining
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 1   amount of blasting they want to do to take water.
  


 2   That will be filled with rainwater in 40 to 50
  


 3   years, which I won't be here to see, but it's
  


 4   extremely impossible for them to gauge when that
  


 5   hole will be filled.
  


 6              Meanwhile, there are other reserves
  


 7   that the City of New Britain has in Barkhamsted to
  


 8   build a reservoir if a need is needed.  Some of
  


 9   the projected data on the need for a reservoir is
  


10   also questionable in terms of the population
  


11   growth and in terms of the industrial growth of
  


12   the city.  If you will all recall, when the
  


13   Shuttle Meadow Reservoir and other reservoirs were
  


14   built by the city back in the 1900s, there was a
  


15   massive amount of industry in the city.  That
  


16   industry no longer exists, per se.  So you need to
  


17   take a look at whether the projections that are
  


18   made by the Lenard study are indeed accurate
  


19   enough to make those pronouncements.
  


20              But beyond all that, the loss of 130
  


21   acres of rainforest, which sheds a great amount of
  


22   water from the vernal pools, from the trees and
  


23   all the other things that are going to be dearly
  


24   affected, plus, Bradley Mountain, which adjoins
  


25   the area and from which the blasting will be 1,000
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 1   feet from Bradley Mountain, will be significantly
  


 2   impacted.  And you all know from reading the
  


 3   scientific reports that blasting will leave a
  


 4   number of residues in the soil, sulfides, among
  


 5   others, which will leach there for hundreds of
  


 6   years.  So well water, aquifers, and other water
  


 7   supplies in the state in that area are going to be
  


 8   affected.
  


 9              So all we're saying to you
  


10   preliminarily is we are going to give this our
  


11   best amount of study.  But on the basis of what I
  


12   currently have read -- and as you all know, it's a
  


13   voluminous report -- I would have to say that the
  


14   report is a disaster in terms of the public water
  


15   supply for the area.  Thank you.
  


16              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Doctor.
  


17              Any other public comment?
  


18              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  Good afternoon, members
  


19   of the Water Planning Council.  Paul Zagorsky from
  


20   New Britain.
  


21              THE CHAIRMAN:  Good afternoon.
  


22              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  Just a few comments.
  


23   One is, I mean, it's supposed to be an
  


24   environmental study.  We've talked about that.
  


25   That's been made perfectly clear.  The study is
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 1   500 pages.  30 pages pertain to the environment;
  


 2   470 pages, to me, pertains to what are we going to
  


 3   do to make sure Tilcon gets their study.  So I
  


 4   think that's something to look at.  And the reason
  


 5   I say that is because this proposal was initially
  


 6   approved by the CEQ in June of 2016.  In July they
  


 7   rescinded their approval because the city had been
  


 8   less than forthcoming, both to the CEQ and to this
  


 9   agency.
  


10              And you held an extensive hearing on
  


11   August 12th of 2016, which I believe this was the
  


12   only item on the agenda.  A number of people
  


13   spoke.  And I looked at the minutes on that
  


14   because I thought what you made reference to is
  


15   that it's an environmental study.  And these are
  


16   the minutes I'm reading, and these were comments
  


17   made essentially by all the four people who are
  


18   sitting here.
  


19              I'd like to emphasize that this is an
  


20   environmental study -- this is Mr. Sullivan, I
  


21   believe -- not a mining study, not a water supply
  


22   study.  If there's a scope of study that was too
  


23   narrow or was inadequate, frankly that would just
  


24   be a waste of the city's money and a waste of time
  


25   for everybody involved in this process.  Because
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 1   if we get to the point where we're going to have
  


 2   to weigh in on whether or not the report is
  


 3   adequate based on a limited scope of study, that's
  


 4   a place where you do not want to be.
  


 5              In my opinion, after reading or going
  


 6   through this study, that's exactly where we are.
  


 7   This study is inadequate.  The scope is minimal.
  


 8   The period that they studied, while they say it's
  


 9   a multi-year study, they went out there in March
  


10   of 2017, they finished in August of 2017, so it
  


11   was not a four-season study.
  


12              And I think what's important is my
  


13   position is the 90-day period has not -- for you
  


14   to review this initially has not started yet, and
  


15   the reason is because you have an incomplete
  


16   study.  No data has been provided with respect to
  


17   this study.  There's no field notes.  There's
  


18   nothing, especially with respect to the
  


19   environmental work.
  


20              And if you look on your docket, there's
  


21   documents from the CEQ that specifically reference
  


22   that.  The CEQ in its September 21, 2016 and
  


23   October 19, 2016 meetings requested and noted as
  


24   to data, quote/unquote, Specifically data needs to
  


25   be included in the report, not just the
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 1   conclusions.
  


 2              Jim Ericson of Lenard responded, All
  


 3   data used in the report will be included, not just
  


 4   the conclusions of the study.
  


 5              This came up again the following year
  


 6   in June 21, 2017 at a CEQ meeting when Mr. Ericson
  


 7   was again asked about the data.  He said
  


 8   quote/unquote, The raw data would be available to
  


 9   the Council and the consultant's data would be
  


10   available.
  


11              Nothing is available.  We have no idea
  


12   when they went out there, what they studied, the
  


13   method in which they studied it, and to me this is
  


14   an incomplete report.  So when they supply all the
  


15   data, which they agreed to -- and Paula Clarke,
  


16   who represents Tilcon and New Britain at a Water
  


17   Planning Council -- Margaret, you can correct
  


18   me -- I believe it was a watershed meeting last
  


19   year specifically stated that all the data would
  


20   be included.  And if it's not included, you have
  


21   an incomplete report.  You know, they knew that
  


22   this is a significant environmental study.  I
  


23   actually do have the field notes before they
  


24   actually started the notes prior to the meeting on
  


25   August 12th where Gil Bligh went out there with







60


  
 1   Mr. Ericson, the environmental consultants.  And
  


 2   they clearly say -- the notes are clear -- they
  


 3   talk about the vernal pools, box turtles --
  


 4              RICHARD JUDD:  Snakes.
  


 5              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  -- yeah, spotted
  


 6   turtles.  They go on and on, and then they
  


 7   conclude this is a significant site in terms of
  


 8   the environment.  Well, if it's a significant site
  


 9   in terms of the environment and this is an
  


10   environmental study, then I would like to see all
  


11   the data that they have to justify their
  


12   conclusions.
  


13              When this was discussed before the
  


14   CEQ -- if I may approach just to show some photos
  


15   that we have -- as I suggested, a site visit
  


16   because I think you should get a visual as to
  


17   exactly the streams, the vernal pools, the flora,
  


18   the fauna that's out there specifically,
  


19   especially in terms of data.  I have a picture
  


20   here which was taken by a drone last April, and it
  


21   shows the quarry and it shows green, I would call
  


22   it, toxic slime, but they have indicated in this
  


23   report that they tested this green water and said
  


24   it could be potable, we could drink out of it.  It
  


25   may have to be diluted, but we're going to drink
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 1   it.  So if that's the case -- and one, I'd like to
  


 2   see somebody drink it and live -- but I think it's
  


 3   a good idea to go out there and review it.  We are
  


 4   going to review it.  Our contention is that this
  


 5   does not meet the parameters of Public Act 16-61
  


 6   in any way, shape or form.  It's deficient just in
  


 7   terms of the timing of the study, the length of
  


 8   the study, and what they didn't study is more
  


 9   important than what they did.  So I'm sure the
  


10   Water Planning Council will look at this.
  


11              If I may just approach, could I just
  


12   show the pictures just to pass around, just to see
  


13   what the site looks like, or some of the pictures
  


14   that's on the site.  (Handing.)
  


15              And thank you for your time, as always.
  


16              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
  


17              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  If I could get those
  


18   back before I leave, that's all I ask.  Thank you.
  


19              LORI MATHIEU:  Paul, some questions for
  


20   you.
  


21              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  Sure.
  


22              LORI MATHIEU:  You said this picture,
  


23   in particular?
  


24              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  Yes.
  


25              LORI MATHIEU:  Where is that from?
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 1              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  The vernal pool that's
  


 2   on that picture would be on the Crescent Lake
  


 3   side.  They talk about there's eight vernal pools
  


 4   that would be impacted.  Five are on the actual
  


 5   site.  That's on the Crescent Lake site.  My guess
  


 6   is there's probably a couple hundred feet from
  


 7   where the quarry would go.  And they talked about
  


 8   the five pools would be destroyed.  The three
  


 9   other pools would be significantly affected.  They
  


10   could actually permanently dry up.  And that was
  


11   taken in April.  I mean, it was so pretty, you
  


12   almost wanted to dive in there.  And there's eight
  


13   vernal pools in the subject area that would be
  


14   affected.
  


15              And we do have, at some point in time
  


16   when we make a presentation, we do have -- Dr.
  


17   Judd just reminded me -- a PowerPoint presentation
  


18   where we have aerial views, footage, showing some
  


19   of the streams.  And, you know, this produces a
  


20   lot of water.  And when you hear these streams, I
  


21   know ten years ago they studied this and they said
  


22   we're going to lose between 160,000 to 200,000
  


23   gallons a day as a result of the loss of this
  


24   watershed.  Now ten years later they're saying
  


25   we're going to only lose 70,000.  I'm not sure
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 1   what changed in that ten-year period.
  


 2              But it is a significant site.  And when
  


 3   you go up there -- I mean, they just went up there
  


 4   one day just to get a view of the site, and they
  


 5   listed, what, five endangered species, they
  


 6   referred to all the vernal pools.  They knew --
  


 7   everybody knows this is a significant site.
  


 8              And Dr. Judd had mentioned eagles.
  


 9   I've been told -- I haven't seen it, but I have
  


10   seen eagles fly over my house.  I'm only a mile
  


11   and a half away -- that there is a bald eagle's
  


12   nest up there also.  So I think the site is
  


13   significant.  It's pretty much walkable.  There is
  


14   a blue trail that goes through there which would
  


15   have to be removed.  And it's not just the impact
  


16   on this, it's the impact they talk about near
  


17   Crescent Lake and the other area because they said
  


18   in terms of the breeding birds, which they did
  


19   study, if they blast or destroy that area between
  


20   April and August, which is the breeding period,
  


21   the babies that are in the nest are just going to
  


22   die in the nest because they don't even have the
  


23   ability to fly away.  So it's really -- I mean, I
  


24   refer to it as environmental annihilation because
  


25   that's exactly what it is, you're blowing away
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 1   everything that's up there.
  


 2              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Paul.  I
  


 3   appreciate it.  And I can assure you the Council
  


 4   will do a site visit.
  


 5              PAUL ZAGORSKY:  I appreciate it.  Thank
  


 6   you very much.
  


 7              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
  


 8              Any other public comment?
  


 9              (No response.)
  


10              THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other public
  


11   comment?
  


12              Yes.
  


13              MARGARET MINER:  I didn't know.  Is it
  


14   my turn?
  


15              THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.
  


16              MARGARET MINER:  Okay.  So I've been
  


17   traveling around the state.  Let me first mention
  


18   FOIA, because I had one comment on sort of water
  


19   issues.  FOIA, my understanding is that I had
  


20   requested the Regional Water Authority plan --
  


21   water supply plan.  MDC has provided its supply
  


22   plan redacted its way.  John, working with the
  


23   Regional Water Authority working with Peter
  


24   Galant, redacted the Regional Water Authority plan
  


25   according to their understanding of the law with,
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 1   I think, a checklist describing what they redacted
  


 2   and why, and then Lori's people have been looking
  


 3   over it.  So the final plan is not yet ready to be
  


 4   seen, although, I guess I could see it with some
  


 5   redactions of the redactions.
  


 6              What we are looking for we don't seem
  


 7   to be getting closer to.  My questions were, well,
  


 8   if there's a process that's established so that
  


 9   every water company gets the same checklist, they
  


10   check it, it doesn't -- maybe it doesn't even have
  


11   to go to DPH or only in the sense of a general
  


12   permit, a file only, everybody does it.  Is MDC
  


13   going to do this?  You know, is this going to be
  


14   required of every water company?  Will the public
  


15   know what they can see?  And I'm concerned.  I was
  


16   glad that apparently safe yield and I presume
  


17   available water and margin of safety are available
  


18   by source because I maintain you can't plan
  


19   without that, but there may be other issues.
  


20              So I'm hoping that everything the
  


21   public needs to see will be available, but I still
  


22   don't see a standard, efficient process emerging
  


23   from this couple of years that we've actually been
  


24   working fairly intensively on this.  So I'm
  


25   nervous because we're going into approving or
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 1   advocating for approval of the water plan, and is
  


 2   there still some uncertainty.  It still sounds to
  


 3   me like a case-by-case basis.  When I can tell my
  


 4   people you have a better chance of getting what
  


 5   you need than you had in the past, but is it going
  


 6   to be a standardized uniform process, efficient,
  


 7   I'm not sure we're there yet.  So that's my
  


 8   comment on that subject.  And, you know, with all
  


 9   the effort we put into it, a case-by-case really
  


10   would be unfortunate, if that's what we're going
  


11   back to.
  


12              LORI MATHIEU:  So you and I spoke at
  


13   length last week.  The plan is ready to -- it's in
  


14   my office.  I personally reviewed the Regional
  


15   Water Authority's redactions.  We went back and
  


16   forth with a few pages to make sure that there was
  


17   redactions that were consistent with the statute.
  


18   John had supplied those few pages.  But as John
  


19   knows, there is some question on consistency and
  


20   following the statute on one particular item,
  


21   which Regional Water Authority is going back, and
  


22   I've heard that you'll be getting back to us
  


23   within the week.
  


24              But you, Margaret, you're more than
  


25   welcome to come to my office and view the redacted
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 1   plan.  As it is now, there is that one outstanding
  


 2   item, but everything else, the safe yield, it's
  


 3   there.  So it's available.
  


 4              MARGARET MINER:  Thank you.  And I
  


 5   appreciate the offer.  And I will certainly want
  


 6   to compare what came in, what is the final
  


 7   version, and is that going to be the kind of final
  


 8   version that everybody produces without a lot of
  


 9   debate.
  


10              LORI MATHIEU:  Well, I think what we
  


11   asked Regional to do, and they did do, was produce
  


12   a checklist.  And for me, I spent about two and a
  


13   half hours one evening with their plan working
  


14   through the redactions, and knowing what I
  


15   understand is the statute, and making sure those
  


16   redactions were appropriate or not.  And so the
  


17   checklist was extremely important to that review
  


18   to make sure that those were appropriate.
  


19              We're also looking for water companies
  


20   to sign an attestation that says when we redacted
  


21   these pages we are following that statute change.
  


22   Because that's important as well because my staff,
  


23   you know, one of the items in change of this law
  


24   was we don't have people to review the redactions
  


25   of 1,700 pages.  So it falls on myself, it falls
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 1   on one other person in my office that has the
  


 2   experience to be able to look at these and do
  


 3   this, you know, not take four weeks to do this
  


 4   review.
  


 5              MARGARET MINER:  So two things.  You
  


 6   know, in the filings with the Freedom of
  


 7   Information Commission, yes, every redaction it
  


 8   was said this is a significant item and we're
  


 9   redacting it according to this in the statute,
  


10   five pages of little notes like that, nothing --
  


11   there was never a definition of "significant."  So
  


12   redaction, statutory cite, it didn't get you
  


13   anywhere.  What I'd like to do when I do come to
  


14   see it is come with someone who's also been
  


15   working with the Metropolitan District Water
  


16   Supply Plan and compare what two different
  


17   utilities --
  


18              LORI MATHIEU:  We should talk about
  


19   that after, if we can.  So we can talk about how
  


20   we could arrange that.
  


21              MARGARET MINER:  But that's what I'm
  


22   looking for is some kind of standard, predictable
  


23   efficient approach that gives people what they
  


24   need in order to make sense of water planning.
  


25              LORI MATHIEU:  And so are we.  We'd
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 1   like to have it standardized and streamlined.
  


 2              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  May I ask a
  


 3   question, Lori?
  


 4              LORI MATHIEU:  Yes.
  


 5              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Is the checklist
  


 6   that Regional prepared appropriate for use
  


 7   regarding other documents which might be subject
  


 8   to the FOIA law?
  


 9              LORI MATHIEU:  Potentially.
  


10              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Can you share that
  


11   with us?
  


12              LORI MATHIEU:  Sure.
  


13              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Thank you.
  


14              MARGARET MINER:  That's the kind of
  


15   thing I'm looking for.
  


16              So I've been touring around the state
  


17   in the last few days -- and the issue of the
  


18   fragmentation of water authorities in this state
  


19   is apparent everywhere -- to take a look at one
  


20   thing in connection with WUCCs.  I was in several
  


21   towns in the western part of the state, not always
  


22   up near me, down as far as Shelton, and was
  


23   talking to -- I don't know if you're aware,
  


24   something that's concerned me with WUCCs is that
  


25   if you're planning to do something new, you're
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 1   supposed to bring your project to the WUCC, and
  


 2   the WUCC will decide are they going to supply the
  


 3   water or not, or can you develop your own source.
  


 4   This law, it does appear to be in the law, newly
  


 5   discovered, I will say most WUCCs didn't know it
  


 6   was there.
  


 7              But about a year and a half ago some
  


 8   projects started to be brought to the WUCCs, and
  


 9   the central WUCC was very determined that even DPH
  


10   should not provide -- remember there was down in
  


11   Tylerville you approved a well for a Dunkin'
  


12   Donuts.  That kind of miffed the central WUCC that
  


13   you hadn't come to them first to do that.  They
  


14   took a vote that day that all projects that are
  


15   being projected that need new sources should come
  


16   to the WUCCs first.
  


17              Okay.  I've had many questions and
  


18   things have arisen, like how does this work out in
  


19   real life, what about if the WUCC says, oh, yeah,
  


20   we do want to serve you, but we won't be able to
  


21   get there for a year and a half, you know, that
  


22   kind of practical question?  But the question that
  


23   came to me, I was talking to a public health
  


24   district guy, very experienced.  I mean, we were
  


25   talking about some different projects he was
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 1   working on in water supply, a store and I think a
  


 2   daycare, some different projects, and, you know,
  


 3   the process for giving permits.  And I said, "Do
  


 4   they ever go to the WUCCs?"
  


 5              And he said, "What?  What WUCCs?"
  


 6              And I said, "Well, I've been told that
  


 7   when you're starting a new project and you're
  


 8   developing a new source, you're supposed to go to
  


 9   the WUCCs."
  


10              He said, "I never heard of that, and we
  


11   haven't been doing that."
  


12              So here's a senior person with public
  


13   health orientation and he's not aware of this.
  


14              So I do feel that a lot of the WUCC
  


15   work and how things are being done are being
  


16   improvised.  In a couple of cases I love the way
  


17   they're being improvised, but I think the
  


18   precedents are actually bad.  So there are a
  


19   couple of cases where --
  


20              LORI MATHIEU:  So I'm interested.  What
  


21   town is that?  Because I'll call the local health
  


22   director.
  


23              MARGARET MINER:  That's why I'm not
  


24   telling you.
  


25              LORI MATHIEU:  I heard the word
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 1   Shelton.
  


 2              MARGARET MINER:  It wasn't Shelton.
  


 3              LORI MATHIEU:  So the process is, if
  


 4   there is a new public water system and you have
  


 5   WUCCs that are convened, the idea is that you're
  


 6   not creating another new entity without at least a
  


 7   review on the non-community side.  And so the
  


 8   situation in Haddam, as you know, Tylerville,
  


 9   hopefully will have water up to that horribly
  


10   polluted aquifer finally some day.  But there is a
  


11   process under state law in the creation of a
  


12   certificate project, so it's not simple or easy
  


13   even to put a well in the ground to serve a
  


14   Dunkin' Donuts; you're developing a new public
  


15   water system.
  


16              MARGARET MINER:  I understand.  I'm
  


17   just making the point that really only WUCCs
  


18   discovered a year and a half ago this was supposed
  


19   to happen, and this man who is properly permitting
  


20   new water sources had no idea he was supposed to
  


21   go to WUCCs.
  


22              LORI MATHIEU:  Well, he maybe is not
  


23   following the state process either, because as
  


24   soon as we learn of a local project that is going
  


25   to make or create a new public water system, we
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 1   will let the WUCCs know about that creation, and
  


 2   they are to look at it under who is the assigned
  


 3   exclusive service area provider, could they
  


 4   provide service, could they extend their water.
  


 5   We want utilities who claim these areas to be
  


 6   responsible for these areas and to know that they
  


 7   have a responsibility.
  


 8              The Regional Water Authority is working
  


 9   with, and will end up owning, a new community
  


10   system in the Town of Bethany.  It is part of
  


11   their claimed area in the Town of Bethany.  That's
  


12   the way this process should work.  And if a local
  


13   official is not knowledgeable, then there's
  


14   something that we have to have a conversation
  


15   about.
  


16              MARGARET MINER:  Okay.  So basically
  


17   it's the same thing.  I agree with your vision for
  


18   WUCCs, but I think the long implementation is --
  


19   there are many missteps or improvisations.
  


20              To move on to where we were last night,
  


21   Lori.  So this was a question where the vision of
  


22   the agencies and the agencies not talking to each
  


23   other about water was very apparent.  So this
  


24   is -- I think you all know the project -- it's a
  


25   proposed new sewer line to run from Woodridge Lake
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 1   Association, private association, up.  It's a
  


 2   private association, but apparently a quasi-public
  


 3   water pollution control authority.  So they're
  


 4   public for the point of raising taxes, but private
  


 5   for the point of getting on the lake to swim.  I
  


 6   just point that out.
  


 7              So a new sewer line -- there was an old
  


 8   system that wasn't working, a ridge and furrow
  


 9   system.  So for more than 20 years that's been a
  


10   problem.  The solution proposed a couple of years
  


11   ago was to run a new sewer line from Woodridge
  


12   Lake, connect up with the Torrington city
  


13   municipal water system, and take it to their
  


14   treatment plant, which happens to be in Harwinton.
  


15   Okay.  Who wasn't at the table?  Who was?
  


16   Agriculture.  This was done with funding through
  


17   the Department of Agriculture.  The Department of
  


18   Agriculture somewhere in Washington says it's
  


19   fine.  And for rural development, how this helps
  


20   rural development I have no idea, you know, more
  


21   lake association houses around the lake.  At any
  


22   rate, it does raise the question of whether
  


23   agriculture should be involved with the Water
  


24   Planning Council in some way, such that when
  


25   agriculture wants to fund something, or we want to
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 1   talk about water plans that will affect
  


 2   agriculture, they're at the table.  They're an
  


 3   important player, especially if large amounts of
  


 4   money are -- well, if any money comes in, it's a
  


 5   miracle -- but especially if they're going to be
  


 6   involved in funding water projects.
  


 7              Now then, the plan to do this was
  


 8   developed by DEEP, but DPH and the Torrington
  


 9   Water Company didn't know about it.  And it was
  


10   important that the Torrington Water Company didn't
  


11   know about it because they maintained that the
  


12   pipeline runs through their source water lands,
  


13   and most of them not owned by the water company,
  


14   but a small section that was owned -- and I don't
  


15   know if it's class 2 -- a small section that was
  


16   class 1 and class 2.  So, as you know, there's
  


17   been a big upset, 300 people, if you counted 300,
  


18   because there was even more in the last two
  


19   meetings.  The first one I went to I didn't even
  


20   wait.  It was like two hours and only two people
  


21   were getting to speak.  So Audrey Blondin, if you
  


22   know her, she's handing out buttons.  So this
  


23   could have been worked out if the agencies had all
  


24   been together from the beginning and realized the
  


25   problems that they all shared.
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 1              So we had agriculture -- oh, and the
  


 2   last one, OPM, I wouldn't want you to feel
  


 3   neglected.  The subject of OPM came up because in
  


 4   a previous what is state policy, where should
  


 5   these lines go, in the previous plan and previous
  


 6   plans of conservation and development there was
  


 7   language that said intrusions of these lands
  


 8   should be avoided, when possible.  That language
  


 9   is gone, and some similar, very helpful language
  


10   that really clarifies the state policy is gone
  


11   from the new plans.  So OPM's name also came up.
  


12              So we had last night a disconnect
  


13   between DEEP, Department of Agriculture, OPM
  


14   and --
  


15              Jack, do you have anything?
  


16              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank God, no.
  


17              LORI MATHIEU:  Torrington Water.
  


18              MARGARET MINER:  No, Torrington Water
  


19   is a private water company.
  


20              THE CHAIRMAN:  We regulate Torrington
  


21   Water, but with this particular issue we don't.
  


22              MARGARET MINER:  This project is, in
  


23   terms of the authorities and the role of the
  


24   different authorities we get, whether it's a good
  


25   idea or not, really I thought illustrated what we
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 1   need to be working on so that we don't get these
  


 2   clashes which are extraordinarily confusing to the
  


 3   public.  The public is very angry, you know, and
  


 4   they're murmuring and --
  


 5              LORI MATHIEU:  They're very angry.  And
  


 6   so my observation -- and it's a good one that you
  


 7   made about the USDA, the Federal Department of
  


 8   Agriculture, essentially, has funding.  And we've
  


 9   sort of run into this previously.  They have pots
  


10   of money, and sometimes we run into some of their
  


11   projects unknowingly.  And in this case there was
  


12   no CEPA followed because it's federal money.  They
  


13   follow NEPA.
  


14              And Betsey, you probably know more
  


15   about this than I do, but the question was why --
  


16   we got a lot of this last night -- why didn't the
  


17   watershed, the public water supply drinking water
  


18   supply watershed, get recognized on a map early on
  


19   and then this was out there?  I guess the NEPA
  


20   does not recognize public drinking water supply
  


21   watersheds as special areas to pay attention.
  


22              MARGARET MINER:  They're unfamiliar
  


23   with our law, and they also don't come down here.
  


24   They work from paper, as I understand it, and they
  


25   apparently don't know the needs that our farmers
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 1   have, which are legion, if they think this is
  


 2   rural development.
  


 3              LORI MATHIEU:  And so the interesting
  


 4   part about them is the farm bills keep rolling,
  


 5   and the funding keeps moving forward.  And
  


 6   seemingly we don't have much -- our department
  


 7   doesn't have much of a relationship with that
  


 8   agency.  So trying to get a handle on working
  


 9   together on environmental reviews, if there's big
  


10   money, that's $30 million to solve this problem.
  


11   And so it would be great to work together instead
  


12   of having that outcry of people and why wasn't
  


13   this addressed, you know, 20 something years ago.
  


14              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And Margaret, I have
  


15   great respect for your position and your
  


16   perspective on things.  I'm not so sure I agree
  


17   with your conclusions on this.  This is a very
  


18   complex issue.  It's a long-standing environmental
  


19   challenge which needed a solution.  And there have
  


20   been a whole series of solutions that have been
  


21   evaluated over the years.  It's a lot of weighing
  


22   and balancing of pieces.  The ultimate option was
  


23   DEP is the regulator here.  It's requiring a
  


24   solution because we have an unacceptable
  


25   subsurface system which is causing existing water
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 1   quality impacts.  The proposal was ultimately the
  


 2   Woodridge Lake's/WPCA's proposal as to the
  


 3   solution that was going to be used.
  


 4              So it's a very complex, long history
  


 5   piece.  Last night was certainly one of the steps
  


 6   in the process and a very important one.  But it's
  


 7   complex, and there's lots of players, and I'm not
  


 8   so sure that there's ever going to be one entity
  


 9   that can solve all of these problems.
  


10              MARGARET MINER:  I don't know if there
  


11   needs to be one.  I just wanted to say that last
  


12   night was probably the 100 or 200th hour we put
  


13   into taking a look at this.  It's been something
  


14   that we've been told to look at at Rivers Alliance
  


15   at least five years ago, and we have boxes of
  


16   data.
  


17              BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And DEP is on year
  


18   20 plus in terms of getting the underlying
  


19   environmental problem solved, and we're not there
  


20   yet.
  


21              MARGARET MINER:  I understand.  I
  


22   didn't really want to address whether the project
  


23   is good or bad.  I think there are a number of
  


24   ways it could be done, and I'm not an expert on
  


25   that.  But the process has not been good.  It's
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 1   been illustrative of many problems.
  


 2              LORI MATHIEU:  And the WPCA has yet to
  


 3   vote.  Right?  They delayed their vote for two
  


 4   weeks.
  


 5              MARGARET MINER:  And then the towns
  


 6   have to reach a town agreement.
  


 7              LORI MATHIEU:  Right.  And all of the
  


 8   basis of our discussion of why the health
  


 9   department was there is that we issued an order
  


10   under Commissioner Pino, and that order is being
  


11   followed.  And we have a lot of review on the
  


12   details of the sewer pipe directly, and then
  


13   there's ongoing requirements under the
  


14   commissioner's order.  So as the attorney for the
  


15   Woodridge Lake Taxing District said last night,
  


16   well, the health department starts to own this
  


17   project because there's ongoing requirements.  And
  


18   as I thought about it later, I think, yeah, we do.
  


19   We have now responsibilities because we are going
  


20   to see information on a yearly basis so that that
  


21   sewer line does not fail; and if it does, there's
  


22   quick action to make sure it's not polluting the
  


23   drinking water supply.
  


24              MARGARET MINER:  Yes.
  


25              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.
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 1              Any other public comment?
  


 2              Any other public comment?
  


 3              (No response.)
  


 4              THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, thank you all
  


 5   very much.  Our next meeting will be held on April
  


 6   3, 2018.
  


 7              With that, I'd like a motion to
  


 8   adjourn.
  


 9              LORI MATHIEU:  I want to recognize one
  


10   person in the audience, and I hope I don't
  


11   embarrass her, Mary, Mary Miner.  She is a student
  


12   at UConn in the master's in public health program.
  


13   And she was at a presentation that I gave.  And so
  


14   I invited students to come, and there she is.  So
  


15   welcome, Mary.
  


16              THE CHAIRMAN:  Welcome, Mary.  Nice to
  


17   have you here.
  


18              Motion to adjourn.
  


19              DAVID KALAFA:  Motion to adjourn.
  


20              LORI MATHIEU:  Second.
  


21              THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor?
  


22              THE COUNCIL:  Aye.
  


23              THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.
  


24              (Whereupon, the above proceedings
  


25   adjourned at 3:06 p.m.)
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